



The Climate Cost of Free Trade: How TPP and trade deals undermine the Paris climate agreement
By Ben Lilliston
Published September 2016
The author would like to especially recognize the contribution of Hamida Kinge. Her research and analysis of climate commitments made by TPP countries was an essential element of the paper. Additionally, the author would like to thank the following for their helpful comments in shaping and improving the paper: Sophia Murphy, Karen Hansen-Kuhn, Steve Suppan, Tara Ritter and Juliette Majot. Finally, it is worth noting that a number of environmental organizations and legal experts, in particular the Sierra Club and Friends of the Earth, have been out-front in raising concerns about the impact of trade agreements on climate change. This report references and builds on that work.
Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy (IATP)

iatp.org

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	1
Trade rules vs. renewable energy policy	3
Trade rules vs agriculture, food security and land use policy	5
Trade rules vs. carbon pricing and regulation	S
The Tip of the TPP iceberg	13
TPP countries and climate concerns	19
New Approach on Trade needed	25
Endnotes	27

INTRODUCTION

On Earth Day 2016, the U.S. joined 175 countries in signing the United Nations Paris climate agreement setting a path forward to reduce global greenhouse gas emissions. A few months earlier, the U.S., along with 11 other countries, signed the Trans Pacific Partnership (TPP) trade and investment deal. Remarkably, neither agreement acknowledged the other. The Paris agreement was silent on trade, and the TPP ignored the climate. As countries take action to protect the climate, conflicts between trade rules and climate goals will escalate. The intentional separation of these two global priorities is becoming increasingly untenable.

In this paper we'll look at real world examples of how trade rules already conflict with climate goals, and dig into the TPP more deeply to project how the proposed deal creates barriers for countries trying to meet their Paris climate pledges. Along the way, we will review a variety of trade reform proposals designed to address our dysfunctional and climate-damaging trade regime.

At the heart of the Paris climate agreement are national-level plans, called Intended Nationally Determined Contributions (INDCs), to reduce greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions.³ Though these INDCs are voluntary, they are considered a critical first step for an agreement designed to progressively ratchet up national commitments to collectively limit a global temperature rise to 1.5 degrees Celsius above pre-industrial age levels. Within each INDC are goals, policies and strategies to reduce GHG emissions and adapt to climate change in various sectors.

The goals for trade agreements including the TPP are much different, and often conflict with climate objectives. Trade agreements are first and foremost about expanding trade, often in highly extractive, energy-intensive sectors. They are also about protecting the rights of corporations and financial firms, undermining and lowering regulations intended for the public good, dictating government spending, and strengthening intellectual property rights. In other words, trade agreements set broad-reaching rules for the economy and government policy that often adversely affect the climate.

In almost every respect, the TPP and other trade deals like it are in deep climate denial. For example, climate concerns are completely absent in the 1994 North American Free Trade Agreement (considered the

template for future free trade deals),⁴ as they were in the formation of the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 1995.⁵ We are now dealing with the consequences of that neglect.

The era of modern trade deals has had a profound impact on the global economy. The value of world trade has more than quintupled, from \$8.7 trillion in 1990 to more than \$46 trillion in 2014, according to the World Bank.⁶ World export volume has grown 32-fold between 1950 and 2010, according to World Trade Organization data.⁷ Global trade has skyrocketed in fossil-fuel intensive sectors like agriculture, forestry, and the energy sector itself.

Research assessing the precise and expansive impacts of free trade agreements on greenhouse gas emissions and climate change is beginning. An international team of researchers estimate that more than a guarter of global carbon emissions in 2008 were related to internationally traded goods and services.8 That same research found that emissions from the production of goods exported from countries with no GHG reduction commitments (aka non-Annex B countries) to countries which did (aka Annex B countries) increased by more than 130 percent from 1990-2008. They concluded that: "international trade is a significant factor in explaining the change in emissions in many countries, from both a production and consumption perspective. We suggest that countries monitor emission transfers via international trade, in addition to territorial emissions, to ensure progress toward stabilization of global greenhouse gas emissions."9

Aside from associated emissions, this expanded era of globalization may also have implications for dealing with the effects of climate change. As supply chains have become global, new research indicates that they've become more vulnerable to disruption from extreme weather events, and that increased global trade could increase climate-related financial losses.¹⁰

As countries implement their national climate plans, we can expect an increase in formal legal challenges under trade agreements, which will have serious climate change and energy policy ramifications. We have already seen corporations and governments use trade and investment rules to challenge the U.S. decision to reject the highly-controversial TransCanada

Corporation's Keystone XL pipeline; and we have also seen trade rules used to challenge India's popular domestic solar program.

Beyond influencing energy policy explicitly, existing free trade deals further entrench an export-oriented, industrial model of agriculture that is itself a significant contributor to climate change. Yet policies to support climate-resilient farming systems, such as allowing grain reserves to protect farmers from market volatility or incentives for long-term investments in adaptation strategies like agroecological practices, are often discouraged by the WTO and free trade deals like the TPP.

Conflicts between climate goals and trade rules will multiply should TPP go into effect. The massive, 5,000-page, 12-nation deal between Australia, Brunei, Canada, Chile, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, United States, and Vietnam is the largest free trade agreement ever negotiated – setting rules for 40 percent of the world's Gross Domestic Product. The TPP is designed to be a "living agreement" where new members can be added over time (South Korea, Indonesia and Thailand are already voicing interest) and with provisions for a gamut of ongoing committees to continually revise rules. The deal takes on particular significance because it is viewed by the U.S. Trade Representative as precedent setting for future regional and multilateral trade agreements."

Finally, issues of equity plague both trade and climate policy. A growing body of evidence indicates expanding income inequality in the free trade era. Economists from Tufts University project further increases in income inequality as a result of TPP.¹² Equity issues have long been part of the climate change debate as well. These challenges center around who's responsible for climate change; who will experience the harm it causes; who will pay the price for it; and even who will benefit from it. Equity permeates international discussions at the UNFCCC, national and even regional climate policies—such as the California carbon market. Confronting inequity must be at the center of reconciling trade and climate policy arenas.

The good news is that the TPP is falling under increased scrutiny and criticism from a wide range of perspectives – including those focused on climate change. The TPP is now a hot button issue in the U.S. Presidential race with Republican and Democrat candidates stating their opposition to it. TPP backers, primarily multinational corporations and financial

firms, are launching an aggressive lobbying campaign to quietly pass the trade deal during the lame duck session after the November elections.

While the rejection of the TPP is an important first step, much more is needed to bring existing trade rules into line with the Paris climate agreement. Fortunately, there is no lack of innovative thinking about how to reform existing trade rules to respond to the climate crisis—ideas that complement reform proposals from civil society groups over the last three decades. Many proposed reforms focus on limiting the far-reaching scope of modern trade agreements -- those that have sprouted tentacles reaching everything from intellectual property rules, to weakening health and environmental rules, to creating special corporate courts that benefit multinational firms. Other proposed reforms focus on the trade dispute process, as well as how to provide the flexibility necessary to protect domestic food and energy production. These proposals launch us toward more fundamental and urgent trade policy reforms vital to our ability to limit global temperature rise to 1.5 degrees C as agreed to under the Paris climate agreement.



TRADE RULES VS. RENEWABLE ENERGY POLICY

"There are, and will be, interactions between trade and climate 'response measures.' [policies]. These will become increasingly pronounced as UNFCCC parties boost their pre-2020 climate actions and implement post-2020 INDCs." Peter Govindasamy, Trade Minister of the TPP-member country Singapore and active in both trade and climate negotiations.¹³

In February 2016, a WTO dispute panel ruled that India's solar program, which provides preferences and subsidies for the local production of solar panels, discriminated against foreign (in this case, U.S.) solar panel producers.¹⁴ India defended its support for local production of solar panels citing its UNFCCC climate commitments. The WTO determined, however, that India's climate obligations did not protect the solar program from existing trade rules. While dispute panel decisions of this kind are rarely overturned, India appealed the WTO ruling in April.¹⁵ No decision on that appeal has yet been made.

The India solar ruling was touted by the U.S. Trade Representative Michael Froman as having broad implications in its efforts to challenge what it calls "localization barriers to trade." "This is an important outcome, not just as it applies to this case, but for the message it sends to other countries considering discriminatory 'localization' policies," he boasted.¹⁶

Many climate-related policies from energy to agriculture, support more localized systems because of the economic benefits they bring, including job creation. The Institute for Local Self Reliance estimates that the total economic value to the community of local ownership in energy production is 50-240 percent

greater than non-local ownership.¹⁷ Another study found that community-owned wind energy brought eight times the financial benefit to the community over outside ownership.¹⁸ The use of local money for local ownership and resources for local jobs is viewed as an essential part of a "just transition" to a low GHG emitting economy—and part of why these types of public investment programs are so popular whether related to energy or food.⁸

Not surprisingly, many other national and local governments around the world have programs similar to India's solar program. But the WTO has consistently ruled against them in trade disputes. In a 2012 ruling, the WTO struck down a comparable solar program in Ontario, Canada. One year earlier, the U.S. succeeded in challenging local content and other incentives included in China's wind energy program at the WTO.

In defending its solar program earlier this year, India correctly pointed out that several U.S. state programs (including Minnesota, Delaware, Massachusetts, and Connecticut) are also structured to create green jobs and spur renewable energy by providing a variety of benefits for solar manufacturing and sourcing within each state.²¹ According to the Sierra Club, nearly half

of U.S. states have similar programs to promote renewable energy.²²

While WTO rules allow for country-to-country disputes, free trade agreements like NAFTA and the proposed TPP go further by granting multinational corporations' special legal rights through a provision called the Investor State Dispute Settlement (ISDS) system. The ISDS allows foreign corporations to use a private tribunal system of three trade lawyers to challenge the public laws of another country if they believe the laws are discriminatory or unfair. There is no appeal process. These corporate rights provisions are particularly relevant to climate-related policy.

In January, TransCanada gave notice that it planned to use the ISDS to sue the U.S. government under NAFTA, charging that President Obama's Administration had unfairly rejected the Keystone Pipeline. The pipeline would have carried high GHG-emitting tar sands oil from Alberta, Canada through the U.S. Midwest for refining. U.S. Secretary of State John Kerry cited climate considerations in rejecting the pipeline.²³ In June, TransCanada took the next step and officially filed suit against the U.S. government, seeking \$15 billion in damages.24 The case will now move to a three-lawyer tribunal at the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes: no court date has been set. Should the tribunal decide against the U.S., whatever is paid to TransCanada will come out of the pockets of the U.S. taxpayer.

ISDS under NAFTA grants foreign corporations protections in cases where initial investments have been made and future profits were projected. Some experts believe TransCanada has a strong case.²⁵ TransCanada claims it had already made a substantial investment in the Keystone pipeline by the time it was rejected after seven years of review. The corporation further claims that Keystone was treated differently than other pipelines that have been approved in the U.S., and that the Obama Administration's decision was politically motivated to demonstrate leadership on climate change.

Other corporate rights cases under NAFTA have challenged bans on offshore drilling put in place to protect wildlife, 26 and a ban on fracking put in place to protect waterways. 27 According to the UN Conference on Trade And Development (UNCTAD), more than 600 ISDS cases have been filed worldwide, with the most common cases in 2014 challenging government policy on energy and oil, gas and mining. 28 The mining

industry, in particular, likes to use ISDS—suing over 40 governments more than 100 times. Several TPP countries are home to major mining companies and operations including Canada, Chile, Peru and the U.S.

We can expect the use of ISDS to grow if pending trade deals go into effect and more regulatory action is taken to protect the climate. According to a recent Sierra Club report, the TPP and the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) with Europe would expose 36 U.S. states where foreign fossil fuel investors are currently operating, to possible investor state lawsuits over government policies on fracking, offshore drilling, fossil fuel leasing on public land, and the regulation of pipelines.³⁰ For example, the TPP would grant investor state rights to Australian energy giant BHP Billiton, a major foreign investor in U.S. off shore oil drilling and in fracking in multiple U.S. states.

REFORMS ON ENERGY AND TRADE

Proposals to reform trade rules where they conflict with energy-related policies include those designed to:

- Provide a waiver on investor state challenges to climate policy. To address special corporate rights within agreements like NAFTA and TPP, Gus Van Harten of York University in Canada proposes that any climate agreement through the UNFCCC include a waiver on investor state dispute challenges to climate-related policy.³¹ Such a waiver would protect countries involved in current or future trade deals that include ISDS provisions, to carry forward policies that allow them to reach their INDCs without fear of an ISDS challenge. Other NGOs and a growing number of legislators, such as U.S. Senator Elizabeth Warren,³² have called for the elimination of ISDS provisions all together in trade agreements.
- Protect clean energy policies from WTO disputes. The E15 Initiative, coordinated by the International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development (ICTSD) and the World Economic Forum, convened experts and institutions to look at the climate/trade challenge. The initiative has proposed a series of reforms that would shelter clean energy policies from WTO dispute challenges in the future.³³

1



TRADE RULES VS AGRICULTURE, FOOD SECURITY AND LAND USE POLICY

Nearly 80 percent of countries' INDCs include policies and actions related to agriculture, according to the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR).³⁴ Nearly 120 countries cited agriculture in their mitigation targets, and 126 listed climate adaptation in agriculture as a priority within their INDC. More than 60 countries listed livestock management as a priority for mitigation. Other areas of agriculture prioritized for mitigation included: fertilizer management, crop residue, and rice paddies.³⁵ Countries are grappling with the best strategies to both reduce agricultural emissions and adapt their food production to climate change. Yet, the policy straightjackets of current trade regimes are major obstacles.

The global food system, including agricultural production and associated land use, is responsible for one-third of global greenhouse gases, according to CGIAR.36 The UN Food and Agriculture Organization identifies the top sources of agricultural emissions as coming from methane produced by livestock (39 percent of the sector's GHG emissions, with much of this from large-scale, confined operations) and nitrous oxide from synthetic fertilizers used to grow commodity crops, such as corn and soybeans.37 A recent analysis by Oxfam found that the global production of five agriculture commodities—rice, corn, sovbeans, wheat and palm oil—emit more GHGs than all individual countries, except the U.S. and China.38 Livestock and commodity crop production contribute the bulk of the 5 billion tons of carbon dioxide equivalent gases emitted from the agriculture sector each year.

While agriculture's direct emissions are considerable, so are land use changes like deforestation driven by expanded agricultural production, such as increased soy production in Brazil³⁹ and the growth of palm oil plantations in the TPP-member country Malaysia.⁴⁰ The FAO estimates that an additional 4 billion tons of carbon dioxide equivalent are emitted each year due to deforestation associated with expanded agricultural production.⁴¹

Most of agriculture's global emissions are associated with the growth of an industrial model of agriculture designed to compete in global markets and take advantage of international trade rules put in place over the last several decades. Not surprisingly, global agribusiness companies sit prominently on U.S. trade advisory committees⁴² and companies like Cargill and Monsanto are flexing their lobbying muscles in support of new trade deals like the TPP.⁴³ The forms of industrial agricultural production that suit global agribusiness tend to mirror the FAO's analysis of high GHG emitting practices: synthetic fertilizer-dependent commodity crop production, massive palm oil plantations, and large-scale confined animal feeding operations (CAFOs).

Trade rules governing agriculture have been among the most contentious areas of negotiation in nearly every free trade agreement. These conflicts center on how much protection and support governments can provide for their own farmers and food systems, without unfairly discriminating against imports from other

countries. Trade rules at the WTO, and regional deals like the TPP, also seek to harmonize food safety rules between countries, including rules governing pesticide and veterinary drug residues on food. Trade rules put extensive administrative burdens on food safety policies, demanding they be "least trade restrictive," rather than prioritizing public health and the environmental sustainability of agricultural production as criteria.

The application of intellectual property rights provisions to seeds is another aspect of trade rules particularly relevant to agriculture and the climate. Maintaining genetic diversity in crop and animal production is a critical tool for adapting to climate change, according to a report published last year by the FAO.44 But the TPP requires all participating countries to sign on to a global seed breeders' rights treaty (known as UPOV91), which prohibits farmers and breeders from exchanging protected seeds, while empowering global seed companies like Monsanto and Syngenta.45 The international battle over plant patenting, pitting the biotech companies versus the rights of farmers is not a new one. The biotech industry has won a favorable patent regime through the use of free trade agreements, and through the World Trade Organization's TRIPS (Trade Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights) Agreement. While the International Treaty on Plant Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture adopted in 2001 protects farmers' rights and establishes a system of shared global genetic resources⁴⁶ -like most UN treaties it is considered "soft law" superseded by the "hard" law of trade agreements.

Last year, MIT researchers found that strengthening food production at the national level (sourcing less from international markets) will be essential for addressing food security concerns associated with climate change. ⁴⁷ But agricultural trade rules often limit a country's ability to build strong national and local food systems. WTO rules place restrictions on the extent to which governments can support domestic farmers through certain types of subsidy programs, many of which have been characterized as "trade distorting." The rules also place limits on tariffs importing countries use to slow an influx of cheap imports that undercut their domestic production.

The devastating practice of imports entering a market at below the cost of production is known as dumping. While the WTO has an anti-dumping agreement and the U.S. International Trade Commission regularly investigates industrial dumping, (like Chinese

steel dumping), actions on agricultural dumping are extremely rare. Commodity crop (corn, rice, soybean, wheat) dumping by U.S. agribusiness was rampant in the first 10 years of the WTO.⁴⁸

Increased dependence on international markets for agricultural food imports made some countries more vulnerable to global price spikes; we saw this effect most clearly in 2007-2008 with a dramatic increase in global hunger.⁴⁹ Climate change is expected to disrupt agricultural production, therefore increasing food price volatility in years to come. As a result, agribusiness firms are urgently incorporating climate risks into their business models. For example, Cargill is working to reduce its carbon footprint, while also investing in climate science research and policy development to increase climate resilience in agricultural supply chains.⁵⁰

Among developing countries, food reserve strategies are regaining traction. A centuries-old strategy of putting food (usually storable grains and beans) aside in times of plenty for times of scarcity, food reserves are seen as particularly critical for vulnerable, food import-dependent countries. Yet WTO rules have routinely conflicted with various approaches to food reserves; the most recent skirmish is over India's National Food Security Policy Act. Here again, the U.S. government has threatened to challenge a locally-oriented program designed to benefit local farmers, while addressing national food security concerns.

Land use and domestic ownership of land are also heavily influenced by trade and investment rules. Because trade and investment rules have eased restrictions on the movement of capital between countries, land has become an attractive asset for international investors. Trade and investment rules are thus increasingly linked to "land grabs"—large-scale land leases or purchases by foreign corporations or governments to gain access to agricultural or forest land, water and other natural resources.⁵³

Investment rules require "equal treatment" for huge multi-national investors and local investors. And investor state provisions in agreements like NAFTA and TPP grant those foreign investors special legal rights. According to researchers from Tufts University, free trade deals limit the ability of governments to address land grabbing and to implement the Voluntary Guidelines on the Governance of Land Tenure (which set guidelines on appropriate land investment) established by the UN FAO.54 Many recent land grabs have been driven by a rush to control scarce resources

in the wake of the 2007-2008 food price crisis and in the face of expected global supply chain disruptions caused by climate change.

PROPOSED REFORMS ON TRADE AND AGRICULTURE

Climate-focused trade reforms can benefit from substantive reform proposals that have emerged from agriculture and food security circles over the last several decades.

- PROTECTIONS AGAINST DUMPING. Developing countries continue to push at the WTO⁵⁵ for expanded use of what is called a Special Safeguard Mechanism, which would temporarily allow those countries to raise tariffs to block surges in dumped imports that threaten to undercut their farmers and food system.
- FOOD RESERVES. The G-33, a group of net-importing developing countries, have advanced a proposal at the WTO that would allow countries to create and operate food reserves. ⁵⁶ Other proposed WTO-related reforms focus on eliminating export subsidies (which give big agricultural exporters an advantage); and on reforming food aid programs in ways that will incentivize local food systems.
- HUMAN RIGHTS PROTECTIONS. The Paris climate agreement reaffirms human rights commitments in its preamble.⁵⁷ There is a large body of work focused on how human rights law should be integrated within trade rules, including substantive reforms to the WTO's Agreement on Agriculture.⁵⁸ The UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food has outlined principles for conducting a human rights impact assessment that governments should undertake on all current and future trade agreements.⁵⁹ For example, the Economic Commission for Africa has authorized a human rights assessment for the proposed Continental Free Trade Agreement for Africa.⁶⁰
- PROTECTING FARMERS' RIGHTS. To counteract restrictive patent laws embedded in trade deals, farmers have fought to protect their rights on seeds through the International Treaty on Plant Genetic Resources, which grants farmers the right to save and share seed. In 2012, the FAO's Committee on Food Security's High Level Panel of Experts called for countries to adopt the International Treaty on Plant Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture and urgently implement provisions on farmers' rights to conserve and curate genetic resources to adapt to climate change. The UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food has been particularly critical of trade agreements, like the TPP, that require strong intellectual property protections for global seed companies.
- GUARDING AGAINST LAND GRABS. There have been a number of efforts to introduce new global policy guidelines to counteract legal challenges tied to trade and investment rules. The UN Committee on Food Security (CFS) went through a several-year process to establish Voluntary Guidelines on the Responsible Governance of Land Tenure. These guidelines for national level governments help protect the rights of their own people to own land, forests or fisheries in the face of the growing influence of outside, foreign investors buying land around the world. The Voluntary guidelines are starting to be used by governments in Latin America to manage land acquisitions in order to protect the rights of local people, human rights, food security and the environment.

B\$111111111



TRADE RULES VS. CARBON PRICING AND REGULATION

"The interplay between a climate change agreement and expanding international trade poses an important policy conundrum: behind every trade transaction there is a production process and, in turn, associated greenhouse gas emissions. Policies that modify trade can influence emissions, while policies for reducing emissions can also influence trade." A 2015 policy brief by the UN Commission on Trade and Development.⁶⁷

As we enter into this new era of post-Paris climate policy, approaches including a carbon tax or carbon markets will undoubtedly be affected by trade rules. Pricing carbon emissions is often seen as a more politically acceptable approach than simply regulating GHG emissions. Despite well-documented problems with carbon markets, including fraud, environmental justice concerns, and the inability to reach or sustain a price of carbon high enough to spur investments in renewable energy and reduce emissions, marketbased approaches for emissions reduction are strongly encouraged within the Paris climate accord.68 According to the World Bank, TPP countries are embracing a variety of carbon pricing policies.⁶⁹ TPP countries that already have some type of carbon pricing policy in place include the U.S., Mexico, Canada, Japan, New Zealand, and Chile. Vietnam is exploring setting up a carbon market.

States and local governments in several TPP countries have also enacted carbon pricing policies, according to the International Carbon Action Partnership. The U.S. is currently home to the California carbon market (which now includes Canadian provinces Quebec, Ontario and Manitoba) and the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, a cap-and-trade system between nine

northeastern states. We can expect these market-based policies to grow - a recent U.S.-Canada joint statement committed to greater collaboration in support of carbon market provisions contained in the Paris agreement.⁷¹

The practice of moving GHG emissions from one country to another, without actually reducing the total level of global emissions, (aka carbon leakage) remains a serious problem for carbon taxes and markets however. As Satoshi Yoshida at the Center for International Environment and Resource Policy at Tufts University writes: "Emissions leakage is an essential issue in international efforts to combat climate change. If it remains unaddressed, it will continue to offset the emissions reduction efforts of countries with mitigation policies, eroding the effectiveness and credibility of both domestic climate change policy and international climate change agreements."⁷²

The need to assess and address carbon leakage is becoming more urgent as complex carbon markets are established. While many INDCs mention a variety of climate policies, they do not address carbon leakage nor do they offer solutions to it. In 2017, the world's biggest GHG emitter, China, will launch its carbon

market—expected to be the largest in the world. As a country with investments and businesses all over the world, the design of China's carbon market and how it addresses carbon leakage will be crucial.

The regulation of methane emissions from huge dairy operations provides a glimpse into some of the potential challenges around GHG leakage and the TPP. California dairy farms emit an estimated 25 percent of the state's total methane emissions.73 In the Spring of 2016, the California Air Resources Board proposed to regulate new and existing dairy farms in the state as part of its climate policy. The TPP is expected to increase trade in dairy products (including milk powder), a potential boon for the New Zealand dairy giant Fonterra.74 The company is the world's largest dairy exporter, accounting for one third of global dairy exports.75 The USDA projects that the TPP will increase dairy imports into the U.S. by as much as 20.5 percent by 2025.76 Conceivably, if California begins to regulate methane emissions from dairy operations, the TPP could facilitate some level of offshoring of methane emissions associated with dairy production from California to New Zealand. And while much of New Zealand's dairy production is more pasture-based than the U.S., expanded production in New Zealand has been closely linked to deforestation—as we'll explore later.

One leading proposal to address carbon leakage is through border taxes or tariffs, though doing so would run counter to the trade liberalization goal of tariff elimination. The rationale behind such proposals is simple: the market does not value lower emissions unless emissions become expensive. Coordinated policies that internalize the real cost of carbon could occur at the point of production or at the border. Border taxes could help enforce domestic climate policy by removing the cost advantage of exporters who do not factor in carbon costs into their production choices and processing methods.

Proposals to use some version of border taxes have come up in a number of climate policy debates, including the failed U.S. climate bill in 2009.⁷⁷ But if carbon taxes are put in place and/or carbon markets are dramatically reformed to tighten the emissions cap, expect the issue of carbon-related tariffs to emerge. And with them, challenges to their trade legality.

In order to avoid conflicts with WTO rules, some trade law experts have called for the creation of climate clubs, which would include the larger polluting

countries at the WTO who account for the bulk of greenhouse gas emissions. The countries within the climate club would be granted some exceptions for carbon tariffs or border taxes that would ordinarily be challenged under the WTO's Most Favoured Nation principle, which prevents discrimination among trading partners.⁷⁸

Other climate-related policies that could be effected by trade rules include eco-labeling (labeling according to environmental criteria). For example, the use of dolphin safe tuna and Country of Origin labels for meat products have already been struck down by the WTO as discriminatory. While those measures were not intended to address climate goals, the fact that labeling where and how a product was produced were deemed illegal under WTO rules raises concerns for similar measures down the road. For example, green consumer labels related to climate goals could well be vulnerable to challenge. Already under consideration by the WTO are rules related to "green" products. such as harmonizing regulations of green technologies, environment-friendly government procurement, transfer of green technology through Intellectual Property rules; and encouraging green subsidies.

Trade and Climate - Two Troubling Paths

100 100 100

The splintered approach of trade and climate change policies is evident in two other multilateral trade negotiations underway that could have important implications for the climate. The first, called the Environmental Good Agreement, is being negotiated by 17 countries at the World Trade Organization. Its goal is to lower tariffs, thus facilitating trade on goods that benefit the environment such as products related to clean energy production and energy efficiency. The EGA has fallen under criticism for being negotiated in secret, missing a strong definition of what qualifies as an environmental good, and lacking clear criteria or process for product selection for tariff reduction. An analysis by Transport and Environment identified 120 products that were being included within the EGA that had little or no environmental benefit.79 Examples include products containing asbestos, parts for nuclear reactors, bamboo chopsticks and brooms, and aviation engines. Not surprisingly, the EGA negotiations are temporarily stalled over these issues.80

Twenty-three countries, including the U.S., are engaged in secretive negotiations of the Trade in Services Agreement (TISA). While TISA covers services like banking, health care and transport, it also includes an annex on Energy Related Services (ERS), which covers government programs related to energy. The draft ERS text, published by Wiki-leaks, grants foreign companies equal access to energy production and systems, and offers corporations an opportunity to give input on energy regulations prior to adoption, according to an analysis by Public Services International.81 PSI points out that TISA adopts a principle of "technological neutrality," denying regulators the right to distinguish between solar, nuclear or fracking when it comes to energy. The TISA approach is consistent with past and future trade deals, including the TPP, which undercut the sovereignty of governments to legislate and govern domestic energy production—in particular, the ability to support local businesses and create green jobs.



THE TIP OF THE TPP ICEBERG

For climate polluters, regulations may be barriers to trade; for the rest of society they are an urgent imperative to redress this massive failure (climate change).

-Tufts economist Frank Ackerman⁸²

We've explored a number of ways trade rules and the TPP specifically could hinder efforts to address climate change. But the TPP is a sprawling document, 30 chapters totaling more than 5,000 pages. When looking at the agreement from a climate impact lens, it becomes clear that many of the chapters could in various ways, big and small, impact the climate. In this section, we'll dig into some of the details of the agreement.

Although TPP is a trade agreement, only a fraction of it is actually focused on direct trade-related policies such as tariff reduction. What the TPP does more of, is to venture far beyond direct trade related policies and into the realm of governance more broadly. The Wall Street Journal reports, the TPP is not as significant in terms of its economic impact, as it is in "how it restricts its members' domestic sovereignty." Most of the chapters establish common rules and regulations to which each country will abide to facilitate trade and ease foreign ownership by corporations and financial institutions. The inclusion of provisions on financial services, intellectual property, government procurement and foreign investment, makes TPP a truly sweeping agreement.

We've previously discussed the broad and chilling impact of investor state provisions within the TPP that empower corporations to directly and legally challenge government policies to address climate

change. And we've outlined how intellectual property rules for seeds within the TPP could impact agricultural responses to climate change. Countries should begin a chapter by chapter analysis of how the TPP could impact their future climate goals before ratifying the proposed agreement. Here, we explore a handful of TPP chapters that might affect efforts to address climate change:

The trade part of TPP

Tariff reduction has been traditionally considered the heart of trade agreements. The tariff cuts within the TPP cover a variety of goods, from agricultural to forestry to mining to auto parts.⁸⁴

Expanded trade in energy intensive and resource extractive sectors could have important impacts on the climate. For example, the TPP reduces palm oil tariffs for big importers like Vietnam and Japan. Malaysia is one of the biggest palm oil producers in the world, where the expansion of palm oil plantations has contributed to mass deforestation. An expansion of the palm oil trade in Malaysia would likely adversely affect Malaysia's ability to reach its emissions reduction goals.

The TPP also reinforces WTO provisions that could prohibit restrictions on fossil fuel exports, according to an analysis by Friends of the Earth.85 Currently, the

U.S. Department of Energy needs to approve all lique-fied natural gas (LNG) exports to ensure they are in the interest of the U.S. But under TPP, all exports of LNG would be automatically approved to all TPP countries, including Japan, the world's largest LNG importer.⁸⁶ Increased LNG production has been linked to rising methane emissions in the U.S., according to the most recent Environmental Protection Agency emissions inventory.⁸⁷

In the case of agriculture, Japan and Vietnam were the primary targets of global meat companies for tariff reduction or elimination on meat and dairy products that are linked to high GHG emissions. The TPP lowers tariffs for beef and pork for both countries though not as much as the global meat companies would have liked. The recent International Trade Commission assessment found that lowering tariffs would result in a 2.6 percent increase in overall U.S. agriculture exports, and a 1.5 percent increase in agricultural imports. Yet, ITC projections have routinely over-estimated economic gains for the U.S. Similar promises for gains for U.S. farmers and rural communities have fallen short for nearly every free trade agreement since NAFTA. A recent analysis of six free trade agreements starting with NAFTA by economists at the University of Tennessee, found that the U.S. collective agricultural trade deficit with countries participating in those agreements was \$1.6 billion.88

Export-driven meat production often requires high-emission Confined Animal Feeding Operations (CAFOs). CAFOs are characterized by holding large numbers of animals in confined indoor facilities, producing unmanageable amounts of animal waste. The result is high levels of animal-derived methane emissions, that could rise with more exports to TPP countries.

With the levelling off of U.S. meat consumption, expansion of CAFO meat production is now often geared toward export. For example, JBS USA recently announced the \$100 million expansion of a Utah-based meat processing complex, with some 20 percent of the facility's production intended for exports to countries like Japan and Mexico. Prestage, one of the country's largest pork producers, is exploring locations in lowa for a new mega processing plant with exports in mind.

But the big meat companies operating in the U.S. are truly global, operating in multiple TPP countries. Cargill has opened a new feedmill in Vietnam and is expanding its Australian beef operations. Brazilian-owned JBS has operations in the U.S., Australia and

Canada. Chinese-owned Smithfield Foods and Tyson Foods have major operations in the U.S. and Mexico. This multinational strategy positions these companies to benefit from the TPP in ways that farmers in any one particular country do not. While tariff reductions benefit global meat company profits by encouraging trade, the farmers lose protections that the tariffs had once provided; such as protection from cheap imports—an issue for farmers in many TPP countries, particularly Japan's pork and beef producers.

The TPP also limits the ability of developing countries to slow a surge of cheap imports that could undermine their food system. Article 2.26 of TPP on Agricultural Safeguards eliminates the rights of TPP countries under the WTO to apply special tariffs in the event of import surges (the so-called Special Safeguards Mechanism that developing countries are pushing for at the WTO). This could be significant from a climate adaptation and resilience perspective. as developing countries attempt to strengthen their national-level food systems to cushion against global disruptions expected from climate change. This SSM section at the WTO could become more important if the TPP expands to include additional developing countries; Thailand, Indonesia, Cambodia and South Korea have already expressed interest.

Regulatory Coherence

The TPP is the first U.S. free trade agreement to include a Regulatory Coherence chapter. The chapter's ostensible objective is to promote best practices in regulation, avoid duplication, assess alternatives and expand opportunities for stakeholder input. While these goals may sound reasonable, the policy implications are anything but. The chapter, which emanated from corporate lobbyists, creates what amounts to an early warning system for the formation of regulations in all TPP countries, including state regulations.

TPP countries will be required to fully report publicly on regulations under consideration for the following year, and provide justification and pre-implementation impact assessments. Regulations will be periodically reviewed to determine whether they are still necessary. The Chapter includes provisions for a Committee on Regulatory Coherence where regulations in development can be directly challenged.

Because TPP regulatory cooperation requirements will apply to sub-federal regulations, U.S. state regulatory processes, now the most innovative in terms of climate

related policies, will also come under review. The TPP will require the federal government to give advance notice of state-level proposals for "new technical regulations and conformity assessment procedures" where those proposals "may have a significant impact on trade." The federal government will be obligated to hold "technical discussions" upon request of any other TPP country. Internal processes for how such requests would be generated are unstated. Though the intended outcome of technical discussions is to harmonize state, federal, and international regulations and standards, TPP provisions don't specify how—or if—state policymakers will be consulted.⁹³

TPPs Regulatory Coherence chapter is designed to provide a means by which corporate interests can head off proposed regulations, even if such measures are designed specifically to meet climate goals.

Food Safety (Sanitary and Phytosanitary Standards (SPS)

Climate change is expected to increase risks related to food safety, plant and animal health due to variances of temperatures, and the spread of animal and plant diseases. 94,95 Under the TPP, regulations regarding these risks are covered in a section called Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures (SPS). And once again, the TPP's push toward deregulation increases climate risk.

One major concern is the inability of governments, in this case the U.S. government, to fully fund enforcement of existing SPS rules. The U.S. Food and Drug Administration has conducted less than one third of the inspections of foreign facilities exporting into the U.S. as required under the current national food safety law partially due to a lack of funding. With food and agriculture exports and imports projected to increase under the TPP, the inability to effectively enforce existing food safety standards is a concern. Acute foodborne illnesses in the U.S. have been estimated to cost \$93.2 billion annually.

The TPP takes several steps that would limit countries' ability to regulate to ensure food safety at their border. To expedite food exports, the TPP includes a Rapid Response Mechanism to quickly resolve trade-related restrictions. But it is trade officials, not food safety experts, who are designated by the SPS chapter to lead the consultative team charged with sorting out food safety disputes. Further, the design and strict time limits set forth for rapid response give food exporters the power to demand justification

from inspectors regarding decisions to restrict imports on food safety grounds. Such a mechanism gives companies yet another lever to challenge food safety regulations.98

The TPP also sets forth very low standards for using scientific data in assessing risks of new food and agricultural technologies that go beyond WTO standards. Rather than rely on publicly published research within the peer-reviewed literature, the TPP gives particular weight to private industry studies submitted under the protection of Confidential Business Information requirements.99 This is of particular concern as we enter into the age of complex and powerful new gene editing technologies through synthetic biology, of which most countries (including the U.S.) do not have a regulatory regime established to protect public health and the environment.100 The result is another mechanism for companies to tilt the regulatory playing field in their favor as those standards are developed.

While not explicitly stated, it appears that food safety disputes would be eligible for ISDS challenges by corporations, given the very broad definition of "investment" in the Investment Chapter. The TPP SPS chapter does include a country-to-country dispute settlement mechanism that is expected to be much quicker than at the World Trade Organization level, and compensation is expected to be more rapid. 101 All these elements give food company exporters more tools to challenge regulatory efforts to ensure food safety.

Financial Services

Poorly regulated financial markets can negatively impact our ability to respond to climate change. Destabilized financial markets undermine food security and hinder emerging markets for renewable energy. Yet, instead of strengthening policies intended to stabilize financial markets, TPP's financial services chapter (which governs financial markets) does just the opposite, granting financial firms expanded power to legally challenge national level regulations intended to limit excessive speculation. The TPP grants foreign financial firms the right to use ISDS tribunals exploiting the broadest legal claim: the guaranteed "minimum standard of treatment."102103 The TPP includes banks based in countries that haven't previously been granted ISDS power (Australia, Brunei, Japan, Malaysia, New Zealand and Vietnam). The push for expanded ISDS protection

followed intensive lobbying by Wall Street firms, according to e-mails between the U.S. Trade Representative and a Goldman Sachs lobbyist.¹⁰⁴

The 2007-2008 financial crisis provided a sobering lesson on the devastating global impact of poorly regulated financial markets. The extraordinary influence of speculative money in commodity index funds contributed to price increases for food and energy worldwide. Commodity market price formation was, literally, no longer tied to actual supply and demand and new financial instruments, including derivatives, began tying commodity prices to other commodities and financial markets.¹⁰⁵

And it isn't just financial markets that are vulnerable to financial speculators. Carbon markets can be too.¹⁰⁶ The California carbon market recently cited the influence of speculators as a contributing factor to the unexpected drop in their carbon price.¹⁰⁷

The TPP could also limit other financial regulation, including opening up capital controls (the regulation of the movement of capital between countries) to ISDS challenges, according to Public Citizen. Capital controls could be used as tools to help stabilize a country's financial markets in the wake of climate-related destabilization. These controls can take a number of forms, including tariffs, transaction taxes or outright prohibitions on certain kinds of capital exports.

The concern about financial destabilization related to climate change is evident in the recent decision by the international body that monitors the financial system (the Financial Stability Board) to form a special task force on Climate-Related Financial Disclosure. The task force will make recommendations to governments about the need for corporations and large asset holders to disclose their climate-related destabilization risks to investors and shareholders.¹⁰⁹

Opening the door for more GMO crops and GHG emissions

Numerous international reports, from the UN Food and Agriculture Organization, to the International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science, Technology for Development (IAASTD), 100 to the most recent International Panel of Experts on Sustainable Food Systems 100 Have pointed to the imperative of greater biodiversity in agricultural systems to adapt to climate change. Less diversity and more homogeneity results in agricultural systems vulnerable to

extreme weather, new pests and weeds, all of which are expected outcomes of climate change.

The TPP sets forward rules to expand the use and acceptance of genetically modified organisms (GMO)s within current and future TPP countries. The growth in the use of GMOs further entrenches an industrial model of food production that is both high GHG emitting and less climate-resilient. Current GMO crops are primarily commodity crops—those that can be warehoused for at least a couple of years and sold on the global market, such as corn, soybeans and cotton. GMO corn and soy are heavily dependent on synthetic fertilizers (a major GHG contributor), and are largely used as animal feed for the meat and dairy industry (also major emitters). TPP countries like the U.S., Canada, Australia and Chile are major growers and exporters of GMO crops. Other countries, like Malaysia, have approved some GMO crops, while others like New Zealand are GMO-free.

The TPP is the first agreement to specifically identify rules for trade in GMOs. As important, the GMO rules are not within the food safety section of the agreement, but rather within the chapter related to tariffs (Market Access and National Treatment) with the goal of expediting the import of GMOs. The result is that human and environmental safety criteria involving GMOs and products derived from new technologies like plant synthetic biology have been relegated to market access criteria.

Global trade in GMOs is currently curbed by the fact that different countries have different regulatory approval systems—and some GMOs may be approved in one country, but not another. For example, in 2013 China rejected a shipment of U.S. corn because it contained a Syngenta GMO corn called Viptera—that had been approved in the U.S., but not China. The rejection shook the markets, lowering corn prices for U.S. farmers—hundreds of whom have sued Syngenta for damages.¹¹²

Another challenge with GMOs is cross contamination with test plots. In July 2016, the U.S. Department of Agriculture discovered an unapproved GMO wheat from Monsanto in a field in the state of Washington. The GMO wheat has not been approved for sale in the U.S. or for export. Japan and South Korea immediately took steps to block U.S. wheat imports. The TPP's "Trade in products of modern biotechnology" section targets these types of efforts to restrict

trade among countries with different regulatory requirements.

The TPP's biotechnology section tries to avoid instances where shipments are rejected at the port because of a low level presence (LLP) discovery of an unapproved GMO. By using the TPP's rapid response mechanism, the import of unapproved "low level presence" GMO shipments would be expedited, as there would be insufficient time to conduct a thorough scientific risk assessment with a "low level presence" shipment waiting to clear the port of entry.¹¹⁴

Half of the TPP countries are party to the Cartagena Protocol (Malaysia, Vietnam, Japan, Peru, Mexico and New Zealand) which grants countries the right to reject GE crops that have not met their approval. But the biotech industry is happy with the TPP section, which outlines "transparency" measures for GE crop approvals, procedures to follow if an LLP is discovered, and sets up a Working Group on products of modern technology where countries can work through issues where GE approvals conflict and potentially move toward a common set of standards. To According to an analysis by Malaysia-based Third World Network, the TPP's inclusion of a procedure for LLP, undermines country policies that have a zero tolerance rule—like those of Malaysia and Peru.

Government Procurement

Governments use preferential procurement policies for myriad reasons, among them to create new jobs, spur community development, shift income inequality, unblock access to capital and protect the environment. In the case of climate change, governments use preferential procurement policies to promote renewable energy development or local food systems, among other things. Trade agreements, however, work against this long recognized form of policy making.

Preferences for green jobs in the renewable energy sector have already faced successful legal challenges at the WTO.¹¹⁷ Local renewable energy production and requirements, as well as other green purchasing requirements are likely to run into new obstacles under the TPP. And while the TPP does not currently cover sub-federal public procurement programs, the agreement does require participating countries to begin negotiations to expand coverage, including at the state level, within three years.¹¹⁸

Under fast track trade authority, the Obama Administration must notify Congress of any changes to current U.S. law under the TPP. In its notification to Congress on April 1, the USTR identified federal procurement regulations, particularly the "Buy America" purchasing preferences, as having to change as a result of the TPP. These changes to U.S. law would open up procurement contracts that give priority to U.S. companies, to now include companies from other TPP countries. These types of TPP-related requirements run counter to many green jobs-oriented renewable energy programs in the U.S. and other countries, designed to give preferences to local businesses.

Environment Chapter

"The TPP's Environment Chapter is neither pioneering nor an historic opportunity to advance conservation and environmental protection across the Asia-Pacific region. It is, in fact, a document filled with vague and empty promises."

-Environmental Law Professor Chris Wold¹²⁰

The TPP does contain an Environment Chapter, but some TPP commitments on the environment are actually weaker than in previous U.S. Free Trade Agreements.¹²¹ In 2007, Congress reached a bipartisan agreement to include obligations to seven multilateral environmental agreements in future FTAs.¹²² The TPP simply reaffirms already existing commitments to those agreements, and only includes the strong requirement of Parties to "adopt, maintain, and implement" for the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species.

The Environment Chapter is not noticeably different than other FTAs that the U.S. has signed—which have been much criticized for their lack of enforcement. According to the Center for International Environmental Law (CIEL), "While past agreements have contained similar enforcement provisions for the environment chapter, no Party has ever brought a formal case based on the environmental provisions of any U.S. FTA—despite documented violations."¹²³

Some TPP environmental commitments are actually weaker than those in previous U.S. Free Trade Agreements.¹²⁴ For example, the illegal logging provisions in the U.S.-Peru FTA are "significantly more precise and better targeted towards specific problems than anything found in the TPP," writes Wold.¹²⁵

Even precise targets don't guarantee enforcement, however. The U.S.-Peru FTA includes a Forest Annex designed to impose criminal and civil liability for those who practice illegal logging – a long-standing practice in Peru. In 2012, the Environmental Investigation Agency and CIEL documented violations of the Forest Annex and called for the USTR to act. However, despite considerable evidence that illegal logging continues and illegal timber is being exported, the U.S. Trade Representative has refused to enforce the agreement – with serious ramifications for the climate and Peru's forests. While the two countries created an action plan, no legal action was taken.¹²⁶

The TPP will establish a Committee on Environment, designed to discuss disputes and enforcement issues. The Committee, which is primarily a negotiating space, is made up entirely of the member countries, and offers no third party mechanism, as exists under NAFTA and DR-CAFTA. As Simon Terry of the Sustainability Council of New Zealand writes, "Governments have little incentive to press other governments on matters that affect only the environment in the other government's territory. It involves spending diplomatic capital with a country on something for which there is no domestic benefit." 127

The voluntary enforcement and weak environmental commitments of the TPP stand in stark contrast to the legal and binding obligations under ISDS.

Trans-Pacific Partnership Canada United States Mexico Peru Chile Canada Vietnam Singapore Malaysia Australia

TPP COUNTRIES AND CLIMATE CONCERNS

As we've previously discussed, countries signing the Paris climate agreement made specific commitments to reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 2030 and each described how they would meet those goals. The INDCs are voluntary and countries use their own metrics to assess progress. There is no indication, however, that countries who signed the TPP considered how the trade deal might impact their Paris climate commitments.

Here we take a brief look at TPP member countries' climate commitments, their major sources of GHG emissions, and some high level considerations for how those commitments might be effected by the TPP. This overview is far from comprehensive.

Australia

INDC commitment: Australia has committed to a 26-28 percent reduction in GHG emissions below 2005 levels by 2030.

Due to its reliance on coal-fired power plants, Australia is one of the largest GHG emitters per capita in the world. It is also the world's third largest producer of liquefied natural gas (LNG), and is projected to become the world's largest supplier by 2019. Australia is the largest exporter of coal and iron ore in the world.

While the U.S.-Australia free trade agreement does not include investor state provision, the TPP will expose Australia to U.S. based investor state challenges for the first time. A government commission is raising questions about the benefits of TPP broadly,

but in particular new threats of legal action by foreign corporations through ISDS.¹³⁰ Even without the passage of TPP, investor state has already come up over a proposed coal mine. U.S. investors in an Australian mining company are calling for arbitration over the Australian government's decision to revoke a coal exploration license.¹³¹ The U.S. investors, which include Sparta Group and Taurus Funds Management, are encouraging the U.S. Trade Representative to pressure Australia into an arbitration case, or an offer of compensation.¹³² While the case has yet to be sorted out under the U.S.-Australia FTA—an investor state case could be brought directly under the TPP.

New Zealand

Foreign investors from TPP countries are widespread in a number of sectors in Australia. For example, multiple foreign investors are also involved in a mega Gorgan liquefied natural gas development in the northwest part of the country. A carbon capture project in Barrow Island, which has significant government support, is part of an attempt to offset some 40 percent of the emissions coming from the Gorgan project. The costly, untested carbon capture project will attempt to inject GHG pollutants more than a mile into the ground. Investors are some of the world's largest polluters including Chevron, Shell and Exxon/Mobil.¹³³

Australia's biggest banks, despite verbally supporting the Paris Climate Agreement, continue to finance fossil fuel projects (oil, coal, gas and natural gas) in the country. Japanese banks were some of the biggest investors in fossil fuel projects in Australia in 2015.¹³⁴ Agriculture and other land uses are Australia's second largest source of emissions at 18 percent. Australia hopes that agriculture exports will increase under TPP. Ruminant livestock from the country's beef and dairy sector are the single largest source of methane in Australia and produce 71 percent of methane emissions in the agricultural sector overall. China is the biggest investor in the Australian agriculture sector, and the owner of the country's largest dairy.¹³⁵

Brunei Darussalam

INDC commitment: Brunei did not submit an INDC until after Paris, and once it did, took a somewhat different approach in its pledge. The country pledged to reduce total energy consumption by 63 percent by 2035 compared to a Business-As-Usual (BAU) scenario; to reduce carbon dioxide emissions from morning peak hour vehicle use by 40 percent by 2035; and to expand forest cover.

While its population is small, at less than a half million people, Brunei has the largest carbon footprint in Southeast Asia. Brunei also has significant rainforest coverage and its deforestation rate is already the lowest in Southeast Asia, despite its growing urban sprawl.¹³⁶

Brunei is entirely energy self-sufficient and exports the bulk of its natural resources. Crude oil and natural gas production comprise around 90 percent of the nation's exports and government revenue.¹³⁷ Currently, its largest markets for energy exports are other Asian nations, including Japan,¹³⁸ although the TPP agreement is likely to expand this portfolio.

Canada

INDC commitment: Canada has pledged to reduce greenhouse gas emissions to 30 percent below 2005 levels by 2030.

Canada's carbon footprint per capita is quite high, at 15.7 tonnes, making it second only to those of the United States and Saudi Arabia, both at 16.6 megatonnes.¹³⁹

More than 50 percent of publicly listed mining companies (1,500) are based in Canada and Canadian mining corporations operate in more than 100 countries around the world. In manufacturing, production of nitrogen fertilizers and chemicals are Canada's two biggest emitters. Crude oil and related products, such as liquefied petroleum (propane) and refined petroleum are among Canada's largest exports, as is liquid natural gas (LNG). Most of the country's

petroleum comes from Alberta's tar sands, which is connected to the Keystone XL Pipeline. Producing oil from tar sands emits about 17 percent more greenhouse gases than commercial oil drilling in the U.S. as the crude product must be heated to separate the sand from the bitumen, a thick, tarry crude oil.¹⁴²

Canada has been a hotbed for investor state suits. Of 77 investor-state claims under NAFTA, 35 have been brought against Canada. Canada lost seven cases brought by U.S. corporations and making a combined payment of \$200 million, including a judgment this year to pay \$17.3 million to Exxon-Mobil. Several NAFTA-related cases focus on Canadian policies regulating offshore drilling, mining and fracking. The TPP will increase Canada's exposure to future ISDS cases.

Chile

INDC commitment: Chile has committed to reducing its emissions intensity (emissions relative to gross national product) by 30 percent in 2030 from 2007 levels, and pending adequate international funding, would increase emission reduction targets to between 35 and 40 percent.

Chile's top five exports are refined copper, copper ore, sulfate chemical wood pulp (used to make paper products), and fish fillets. Energy intensive mining has long been the mainstay of the Chilean economy and continues to dwarf other industries, with copper being by far the biggest. In 2013, copper accounted for 60 percent of the country's exports. Chile's copper industry is currently a mixture of public and private firms. The state-owned firm Codelco competes directly with private companies. In preparation for the TPP, Codelco is already opening itself to private investors.

The copper mining industry uses vast amounts of water. The melting of Andean glaciers (linked to climate change) is already affecting water systems, and public debate is growing about private ownership of the diminishing fresh water supply. Environmental and indigenous groups have called for the government to repeal the country's water code, which says the government can grant water use rights to private companies free of charge, while allowing the same companies to buy, sell, and rent water use rights. Foreign mining companies have been benefitted from this code, even as local communities, many of them indigenous, are deprived of water. There have already been several high profile water privatization cases utilizing ISDS, most recently involving the global

water giant Suez and the government of Argentina's actions to block water price hikes.¹⁴⁸

Japan

INDC commitment: Japan has committed to reducing GHG emissions by 26 percent below 2013 levels by 2030.

A significant portion of Japan's emissions are associated with imports—with the high GHG emitting production taking place in other countries. That could increase with the lifting of the U.S. ban on oil exports in 2015. The U.S. move was quickly followed in January, 2016 by Cosmo Energy Holdings becoming the first Japanese company to import U.S. oil.¹⁴⁹ Japan is the world's largest importer of liquefied natural gas (accounting for 35 percent of global LNG trade), and is positioning itself to become a major LNG trading hub.¹⁵⁰

Japan has become increasingly dependent on coal since the Fukushima nuclear disaster, further increasing the country's reliance on fossil fuel – often extracted outside of the country. Forty-five new energy efficient coal-fired power plants are in the planning stages.¹⁵¹ In February, Japan's Environment Ministry announced that it would approve new coal-fired power plants in exchange for reductions in greenhouse gas emissions by energy utilities.¹⁵² The move was criticized by Japanese environmental groups as a step back in efforts to reduce high greenhouse gas emitting coal production.

In agriculture, Japan has provided a large market for global meat companies, and is the largest buyer of U.S exported beef and pork. The TPP will force Japan to lower its beef, poultry and pork tariffs, though not as much, nor as fast, as U.S.-based companies had hoped. Meat and dairy companies based in Australia and New Zealand are also hoping to benefit from TPP to target Japan's market. Japanese farmers are concerned the TPP will drive domestic farmers off the land. "Japanese farmers are key to taking care of the national land-scape, and they are an important link between the people and nature. If they go away, what will happen?" a Japanese farmer told the Los Angeles Times.

Malaysia

INDC commitment: Malaysia has committed to reducing GHG emissions intensity by 35 percent by 2030 relative to emissions intensity in 2005.

Malaysia has the highest rate of deforestation in the tropical world, much of it in the state of Sarawak, according to the UN REDD program.¹⁵⁴ And a big part of that deforestation in linked to expanded palm oil production.¹⁵⁵ Seven TPP countries currently use tariffs on palm oil imports, according to the Sierra Club. Those tariffs would be reduced or eliminated under the TPP, thereby encouraging further expansion of palm oil production and associated deforestation in Malaysia.¹⁵⁶

Efforts to achieve more sustainable palm oil production in Malaysia have had mixed results. The Malaysian company, IOI Group, was recently expelled from the industry-certifying organization Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil (RSPO) for environmental and labor violations.¹⁵⁷ IOI Group is the second largest palm oil producer in Malaysia and a major supplier to Cargill, Bunge and Japan-based Kao corporation.¹⁵⁸ Palm production itself also leaves behind immense wastewater lagoons, which release an enormous amount of methane. Based on a 2014 study by the University of Colorado, palm wastewater lagoons release the equivalent of the GHG emissions from 22,000 cars annually.¹⁵⁹

Controversy over Malaysia's human rights record as well as allegations of high level corruption with its Prime Minister continue to raise questions on whether it should be eligible to join the TPP, and whether it will be able to implement the agreement.^{160,161}

Mexico

INDC commitment: Mexico has committed to an unconditional reduction of GHGs by 22 percent; and reduction of black carbon (soot) by 51 percent below its business as usual scenario by 2030. Mexico has also pledged that, with international support, it will commit to a 36 percent reduction in GHGs and a 70 percent reduction in black carbon. These conditions include a global agreement on such elements as international carbon price and technology transfer to enable emissions reductions. Mexico also says its adaptation measures will have a gender and human rights component, taking into account that climate change disproportionately impacts women and other vulnerable populations.

Mexico's top exports include crude petroleum. Mexico is the tenth largest oil producer in the world. After 77 years under state ownership, in 2013, Mexico amended its constitution to open its oil and gas reserves to private investment. As a result, U.S. and

Canadian oil companies are investing billions in Mexico – as are electric companies as the country updates its power grid. The shipment of U.S.-derived natural gas to Mexico is increasing, pipelines are being built, and the two countries are exploring cross-border electric transmission projects. Mexico also has sizeable untapped natural gas reserves, found mainly in its shale resources, and U.S. energy companies are already exploring its potential. 163

Mexico has also seen significant growth in beef exports—growing six-fold since 2009—as part of a system of North American meat production, with feed coming from the U.S.¹⁶⁴ That growth and its accompanying emissions increase will likely continue with the opening of Japan's beef market.

New Zealand

INDC commitment: New Zealand has committed to a 30 percent reduction of GHGs from 2005 levels by 2030, and more specifically, has committed to reducing emissions in the forestry, agriculture and transport sectors.

Agriculture accounts for half of GHG emissions in New Zealand, 165 with dairy production the largest GHG contributor. 166 New Zealand is home to the largest dairy exporter in the world, Fonterra, whose exports represent about 30 percent of international trade in dairy products, and account for about one-third of New Zealand's total exports. 167 Fonterra also has investments and operations in the U.S., including a joint venture with the Dairy Farmers of America called DairiConcepts. 168

This sizable dairy sector contributes directly to deforestation. The Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry has said that 445,000 hectares of forest (over one million acres) are under threat of clearing for pastoral use, mainly for the dairy sector.¹⁶⁹

The government's TPP assessment forecasts that tariff reduction for agricultural goods will expand markets for exports, particularly dairy market access in the U.S., Mexico, Canada, and beef market in Japan.¹⁷⁰ The expansion of agricultural exports associated with the TPP, particularly dairy and beef, will likely impact the country's ability to meet emission reduction targets.

New Zealand is entirely non-GMO, which gives it some premium advantages in the global marketplace. TPP's Intellectual Property chapter will "require New Zealand to make changes to law and practice before we can ratify the Agreement," according to a government assessment. "New Zealand will also need to amend its plant variety breeders' rights regime within three years of TPP entering into force," specifically UPOV 91 (which the government has not joined).¹⁷¹ These changes in New Zealand's law will limit the ability of farmers to share seeds.

Academics and researchers in New Zealand question the economic benefits of the TPP, in particular the expected use of Investor State lawsuits against national-level regulation. They are particularly concerned about ISDS challenges involving the regulation of foreign mining companies.¹⁷²

New Zealand's use of carbon markets has resulted in unreliable claims of emissions reduction. An April 2016 analysis of New Zealand's carbon credits approved under its Emissions Trading Scheme found that 70 percent were either fraudulent or questionable—with many coming out of the Ukraine and Russia—raising questions about the country's commitment to GHG reductions.¹⁷³ And with the plunging price of carbon credits on the country's emissions trading scheme, forest companies have ramped up plans to deforest and expand dairy production.¹⁷⁴

Peru

INDC commitment: Peru has committed to a 20 percent reduction of GHG emissions by 2030, compared to their business as usual scenario. An additional 10 percent in GHG emission reductions could occur with additional international financial support.

As home to the second largest share of the Amazon, Peru is one of the most biologically diverse nations in the world. The Amazon is one of the most important carbon sinks (capturing carbon from the air) in the world, storing more than 7 billion metric tons of carbon in 2013 (more than the U.S. annual carbon emissions).⁷⁵

One-third of the country's emissions are linked to land use—particularly forestry, agriculture and mining.¹⁷⁶ These natural resource sectors include many foreign investors.

The high energy extractive mining of copper and other metals is a major sector in the country's economy. The U.S. company Freeport-McMoran is finishing up a \$4.6 billion expansion of the Peru's Cerro Verde copper mine. The project will triple current production and could use up to 10 percent of the nation's electricity

once operational.¹⁷⁷ Another U.S. mining company, Newmount Mining Corporation, is a major investor in the controversial Conga mine project (gold and copper) in the Celendin province.¹⁷⁸ Yet another major copper mine project, known as Las Bambas, is owned by a Chinese corporation subsidiary based in Melbourne, Australia called MMG. That controversial mine's operator has experienced a series of violent clashes within one of the nation's poorest regions, because of the mine's pollution of local fishing and farming.¹⁷⁹

Around 70 percent of Peru's Amazon is now open for oil and gas exploration. Foreign oil and gas companies, such as ConocoPhilips, Hunt Oil, Talisman Energy, and Petrolifera, have been drilling exploratory wells, although some have withdrawn from specific drilling sites for lack of significant oil or due to protests by indigenous rights groups. 180

The oil and gas industry in Peru is also tied directly to Amazonian forest clearance and illegal logging. The clearance alone is estimated to account for about two-thirds of carbon emissions in Peru. 181 It is estimated that up to 80 percent of Peru's timber production comes from illegal logging, according to a report by the Environmental Investigation Agency. 182 A special annex in the U.S.-Peru Free Trade Agreement, entered into force in 2009, included provisions to prevent illegal logging, but many environmental organizations have charged that the provisions have not been enforced -and warn that TPP will do nothing to improve enforcement. Deforestation for palm oil plantations and specialty agriculture have also become more common. For example, Peruvian corporations have plans to deforest 23,000 hectares in the northern Amazon for palm plantations. 183

Peru is already involved in an \$800 million ISDS case involving the U.S. company Renco (a lead smelter) and restrictions on its operation, despite high levels of air pollution. ^{184,185} In another high profile case, a U.S. hedge fund is moving forward on an ISDS lawsuit to force the Peruvian government to pay out billions on old-defaulted bonds linked to farmland from 40 years ago. ¹⁸⁶ The costly case highlights the growing power of financial firms to use ISDS to challenge governments directly when future profits are affected. ¹⁸⁷

Singapore

INDC commitment: Singapore has committed to a reduction of emissions intensity by 36 percent from 2005 levels by 2030, and to stabilize emissions, which it expects will peak around 2030.

Singapore has few natural resources, limited means of producing renewable energy, and suffers from land scarcity. It imports all of its fuel and 90 percent of its food. The largest palm oil processor in the world, Wilmar, is headquartered in Singapore. Palm oil production has been associated with deforestation around the world, including in Malaysia.

By 2014, 95 percent of the nation's electricity was already coming from imported natural gas. The country is currently expanding a LNG terminal, which indicates it plans to continue relying on this energy source, while offshoring its associated emissions. As an island nation, Singapore also is recognizing its vulnerability to climate change, building sea walls along its coasts to prevent expected flooding associated with climate change.¹⁸⁹

United States

INDC commitment: The United States has pledged to reduce its GHG emissions to 26 to 28 percent below 2005 levels by 2025.

According to the Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks, total U.S. GHG emissions have increased by 7.7 percent from 1990-2014. Though, they have decreased since 2005 by 7.5 percent. The energy sector (production and distribution) is by far the largest contributor of US GHG emissions. (chart on ES-17).¹⁹⁰

The TPP could impact U.S. climate responses in several ways linked to the energy and agriculture sectors. As mentioned before, the Keystone Pipeline TransCanada investor state challenge highlights the growing legal exposure U.S. government entities will be under if TPP comes into effect. In January, a Canadian mining company threatened to sue the U.S. under NAFTA, for the blocking of a copper and gold mine in Alaska. 191 According to the Sierra Club, the TPP doubles the number of foreign firms to more than 9,000 that have investor state privileges in the U.S. This increased investor state legal exposure could impact more than pipeline development—it also could reduce or eliminate restrictions on offshore drilling and fossil fuel industry leasing on public lands. 192

Under the TPP, the U.S. Department of Energy would be obligated to automatically approve all exports of Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) to the ten other signatory countries, including Japan, the world's largest LNG importer. The proposed expansion and addition of new natural gas pipelines in the Appalachian basin will threaten U.S. climate commitments, according to study by Oil Change International. 193 Natural gas is a notoriously carbon-intensive fuel when exported, a process which requires conversion from gas to liquid then back to gas, and exportation requires expanded infrastructure. The automatic approval for LNG could catalyze the expansion of fossil fuel infrastructure. The U.S. is setting up the largest LNG export terminal in the country in southwest Louisiana and the first shipment of LNG departed for Brazil in February. 194,195

The agriculture sector is the fourth highest emitter of GHGs in the U.S.¹⁹⁶ The TPP has been sold as a boon for big meat packing companies operating in the U.S., who want to pry open further the Japanese and Vietnamese markets. While the deal certainly lowers tariffs in Japan and Vietnam, those gains were smaller than the industry had hoped for. Meat produced for export comes primarily from Confined Animal Feeding Operations (CAFOs) and their associated GHG contributions. While there have not been many ISDS cases related to agriculture, growing investment of foreign-based agribusiness companies in the U.S. could increase that risk. Many of the skirmishes over CAFO sites around the country have to do with clean water and air regulations, zoning, and land management—all issues that have seen ISDS challenges in other contexts.

Finally, the U.S. has numerous local content requirements among various state-level renewable energy mandates. As previously mentioned, such requirements have been successfully challenged at the WTO in Ontario, Canada and in India. The TPP gives foreign countries, and possibly companies, another legal avenue to challenge local content provisions of renewable energy policies that would benefit the climate.¹⁹⁷

Vietnam

INDC commitment: Vietnam has pledged to reduce GHGs by 8 percent by 2030, and up to 25 percent with additional international financial support. 98

Coal-fired power plants are the country's leading source of carbon emissions. In January 2016, the government announced it would stop building new coal fired power plants and rely on natural gas and renewable energy to power the grid. The decision improves upon plans announced in 2015, where coal was to play an increasingly important role in the country's future energy mix.¹⁹⁹ However, according to Global Coal Tracker, there are some 50 coal power plants in the planning or construction phase in Vietnam.²⁰⁰

Vietnam, a Communist country, reported a total of 3,135 state-owned enterprises in 2013. The TPP includes a chapter designed to limit state-owned enterprises and open up sectors to private companies and investors, so the country will likely experience a major restructuring in some industries, including the energy sector.

Agriculture is also among the country's top sources of greenhouse gas emissions, much of this linked to rice cultivation. Vietnam is a major pork producer, and already a big importer of dried distillers grains (animal feed from corn ethanol) from the U.S.²⁰¹ With the increased investment of global meat companies in Vietnam, the country will likely expand pork production under TPP.²⁰² Japanese agribusiness companies are already expanding investments in Vietnam with an eye towards TPP, looking to put into put into operation large-scale farms to capitalize on the country's "abundant natural resources and cheap labour."²⁰³



NEW APPROACH ON TRADE NEEDED

The national commitments on climate action through the Paris climate agreement are in many ways undermined by conflicting commitments set by the TPP and other free trade agreements. The Paris commitments are voluntary and non-binding – they are considered soft law, as opposed to the hard law of the TPP. Despite the limitations of the Paris agreement, countries have never before made this level of public commitment to address climate change. Countries will have an opportunity to ratchet up their climate commitments in 2018, then again in 2020 and every five years after that. The public nature of the commitments—and ongoing monitoring of those commitments—will hopefully provide some degree of accountability.

With the convergence of the legally enforced TPP and the voluntary national climate commitments—we have an opportunity to consider more directly how trade rules could impact the climate. In this paper we have raised a number of points of conflict between trade and climate policy. At a minimum, improvements and more detailed climate assessments should be completed for future trade agreements, including the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership, prior to any signing. But ultimately, climate goals and commitments should be integrated trade objectives at the beginning—before negotiations even begin.

It is impossible to separate the outcomes of current trade regimes from the ways in which they were negotiated – often in secret, with heavy corporate influence and very little public scrutiny or input. Civil society groups in the U.S. (The Trade Act)²⁰⁴ and in the

EU (Alternative Trade Mandate)²⁰⁵ have put forward comprehensive proposals for how trade agreements —both past and future—should be assessed and negotiated. Both approaches would be a leap forward in asserting the primacy of climate objectives above strictly trade concerns and the interests of investors.

As the effects of climate change worsen, climate policy will have to become more aggressive, not only in putting a price on carbon but also support for clean energy production, less emitting and more resilient agricultural systems, and further regulating emissions. Policy actions that include sharp increases in costs and market-oriented approaches to pollution can hit poor and rural communities particularly hard. Governments at all levels will need policy flexibility to address these challenges—and not have their hands tied by outdated trade rules.

Further, trade agreements should no longer be considered in isolation, or given legal priority over other global agreements. Trade policy is too influential, and provides too many obstacles for successful governing on issues like climate change, health, food security and natural resource management—issues that the WTO and other free trade agreements are ill-equipped to handle.

As negotiations at the World Trade Organization have stalled, countries have moved quickly to negotiate regional trade agreements like the TPP. This decentralized approach can make global trade harder to manage, and threatens to leave out many of the world's poorest countries. It also creates markets

where more powerful economies, like the U.S., can have greater policy influence.

The UNFCCC also opted for a more decentralized approach, as each country made their own national level pledge to reduce GHG emissions. But it is still an international treaty with global obligations. Climate change requires and demands global cooperation. Getting clarity on the interface between trade rules and climate change will be essential.

The official signing of the Paris climate treaty is an important first step toward a global response to climate change. But no climate deal will work if it is not supported by other policies. A next step must be the rejection of the TPP and any other trade commitments that undermine our ability to address climate change. The TPP and the WTO are outdated trade regimes modeled on 19th century ideas of "big power" treaties and commercial might. The 21st century demands something very different—trade rules that move countries together towards sustainability, starting with the urgent need to curb greenhouse gas emissions and support adaptations to climate change.

ENDNOTES

- 1. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, Adoption of the Paris Agreement, December 15, 2015. FCCC/CP/2015/L.9/Rev.1. https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2015/cop21/eng/l09r01.pdf.
- 2. United States Trade Representative, The Trans-Pacific Partnership. November 5, 2015. https://ustr.gov/tpp/#text.
- 3. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, Intended National Determined Contributions, http://unfccc.int/focus/indc_portal/items/8766.php (accessed August 11, 2016).
- 4. Foreign Trade Information System, North American Free Trade Agreement, December 17, 1992. http://www.sice.oas.org/trade/nafta/naftatce.asp.
- 5. World Trade Organization, Geneva, Switzerland, established January 1, 1995. https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/whatis_e/whatis_e.htm (accessed August 11, 2016).
- 6. World Bank, Potential Macroeconomic Implications of the Trans-Pacific Partnership, January 2016. https://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/Worldbank/GEP/GEP2016a/Global-Economic-Prospects-January-2016-Implications-Trans-Pacific-Partnership-Agreement.pdf.
- 7. Satoshi Yoshida, "Climate Change, Trade and Emissions Leakage: Trade Measures and Climate Agreements," The Center for International Environment and Resource Policy, Tufts University, April 2014, http://fletcher.tufts.edu/~/media/Fletcher/Microsites/CIERP/Publications/2014/SDDG_Yoshida_MAr2014_9doc.pdf.
- 8. Glen P. Peters, Jan C. Minx, Christopher L. Weber and Ottmar Edenhofer, "Growth in emission transfers via international trade from 1990 to 2008," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 108, no. 21 (March 29, 2011): 8903, http://www.pnas.org/content/108/21/8903.full.
- 9. Ibid
- 10. Leonie Wenz and Anders Levermann, "Enhanced economic connectivity to foster heat stress-related losses," Science Advances 2, no. 6 (June 10, 2016): e1501026, http://advances.sciencemag.org/content/2/6/e1501026.
- 11. Inside U.S. Trade, "USTR Aims to Push Aspects of TPP in Plurilateral, Multilateral Contexts," February 19, 2016, http://insidetrade.com/short-takes/ ustr-aims-push-aspects-tpp-plurilateral-multilateral-contexts
- 12. Jeronin Capaldo, Alex Izurieta and Jomo Kwame Sundaram, "Trading Down: Unemployment, Inequality and Other Risks of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement," Global Development and Environment Institute at Tufts University, January 2016. http://www.ase.tufts.edu/gdae/policy_research/TPP_simulations.html
- 13. Peter Govindasamy, "Taking stock and working towards coherence: Perspectives of a trade-climate negotiator," Biores, February 19, 2016, http://www.ictsd.org/bridges-news/biores/news/taking-stock-and-working-towards-coherence-perspectives-of-a-trade-climate
- 14. Inside U.S. Trade, "U.S. Scores Win in WTO Solar Dispute With India: Settlement Talks Continue," February 24, 2016, http://insidetrade.com/daily-news/us-scores-win-wto-solar-dispute-india-settlement-talks-continue
- 15. World Trade Organization, "India appeals panel report in dispute with US over solar cells and solar modules," April 20, 2016, https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/news16_e/ds456apl_20apr16_e.htm
- 16. U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Prevails in WTO Dispute Challenging India's Discrimination Against U.S. Solar Exports," February 2016, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2016/february/united-states-prevails-wto-dispute
- 17. John Farrell, "Advantage Local: Why Local Energy Ownership Matters," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, September 2014, http://ilsr.org/wp-content/uploads/downloads/2014/09/Advantage_Local-FINAL.pdf.
- 18. Katharina Wolf and Craig Morris, "Ownership matters: Local added value from a community wind farm," Renewables International, June 27, 2016, http://www.renewablesinternational.net/local-added-value-from-a-community-wind-farm/150/537/96249/.
- 19. Karen Howlett, Bertrand Marotte and Richard Blackwell, "WTO rules against Ontario in green energy dispute," The Globe and Mail, November 20, 2012, http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/industry-news/energy-and-resources/wto-rules-against-ontario-in-green-energy-dispute/article5461941/.

- 20. International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development, "China to End Challenged Subsidies in Wind Power Case," Biores, June 13, 2011, http://www.ictsd.org/bridges-news/biores/news/china-to-end-challenged-subsidies-in-wind-power-case.
- 21. Inside U.S. Trade, "India Rejects U.S. Panel Request in Solar Dispute, Probes State Programs," May 2, 2014, http://insidetrade.com/inside-us-trade/india-rejects-us-panel-request-solar-dispute-probes-state-programs.
- 22. Sierra Club, "World Trade Organization Undermines Homegrown Solar Energy in India," February 24, 2016, http://content.sierraclub.org/press-releases/2016/02/world-trade-organization-undermines-homegrown-solar-energy-india.
- 23. ThinkProgress, "In Huge Win For Environmentalists, Obama Rejects The Keystone XL Pipeline," November 6, 2015, https://thinkprogress.org/in-huge-winfor-environmentalists-obama-rejects-the-keystone-xl-pipeline-27f4a80ef7ec#. pbiox04sv.
- 24. TransCanada Corporation and TransCanada Pipelines Limited, "Request for Arbitration," June 24, 2016, http://www.keystone-xl.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/TransCanada-Request-for-Arbitratio-2n.pdf.
- 25. Rebecca Penty, "TransCanada Fights Keystone Denial With \$15 Billion Appeal," Bloomberg, January 6, 2016, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-01-06/transcanada-files-suit-over-keystone-xl-will-take-writedown.
- 26. Ben Lilliston, "New NAFTA Rulings Favor Corporations Over Community Values, Environment," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, April 7, 2015, http://www.iatp.org/blog/201504/new-nafta-rulings-favor-corporations-over-community-values-environment.
- 27. Julian Beltrame, Quebec fracking ban lawsuit shows perils of free trade deals: critics, Huffington Post, October 3, 2013, http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/2013/10/03/quebec-fracking-ban-lawsuit_n_4038173.html.
- 28. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, Investor-state Dispute Settlement: Review of Developments in 2014, May 2015, http://investmentpolicyhub.unctad.org/Upload/Documents/UNCTAD_WEB_DIAE_PCB_2015_%20 2%20IIA%20ISSUES%20NOTES%2013MAY%20.pdf.
- 29. Ben Beachy, "Why Mining Corporations Love Trade Deals," Huffington Post, June 21, 2016, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/ben-beachy/why-mining-corporations-l_b_10589832.html.
- 30. Ben Beachy, Climate Roadblocks, Sierra Club, March 2016, https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/uploads-wysiwig/climate-roadblocks.pdf.
- 31. Gus Van Harten, "An ISDS Carve-Out to Support Action on Climate Change," Social Science Research Network, Osgoode Legal Studies Research Paper No. 38/2015, http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2663504.
- 32. Elizabeth Warren, "The Trans-Pacific Partnership clause everyone should oppose," Washington Post, February 25, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/kill-the-dispute-settlement-language-in-the-trans-pacific-partner-ship/2015/02/25/ec7705a2-bd1e-11e4-b274-e5209a3bc9a9_story.html?utm_term=.ecffbc28162f.
- 33. Ricardo Melendez-Ortiz, Enabling the energy transition and scale-up of clean energy technologies: options for the global trade system, The E15 Initiative, January 2016, http://e15initiative.org/publications/enabling-energy-transition-scale-clean-energy-technologies-options-global-trade-system/.
- 34. Richards M, Gregerson L, Kuntze V, Madsen S, Oldvig M, Campbell V, Vasileiou I, Agriculture's prominence in the INDCs, CGIAR, November 23, 2015, https://ccafs.cgiar.org/publications/agricultures-prominence-indcs#.V7XvpvkrLIV.
- 35. CGIAR: A Global Research Partnership For a Food-Secure Future, "Agriculture's Prominence in the INDCs: Data and Maps," (Accessed August 12, 2016) https://ccafs.cgiar.org/agricultures-prominence-indcs-data-and-maps#.V3aRn_krLIX.
- 36. Natasha Gilbert, "One-third of our greenhouse gas emissions come from agriculture," Nature, October 31, 2012, http://www.nature.com/news/one-third-of-our-greenhouse-gas-emissions-come-from-agriculture-1.11708.
- 37. United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, Agriculture's greenhouse gas emissions on the rise, April 11, 2014, http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/216137/icode/.
- 38. Rebecca Pearl-Martinez and Tim Gore, "Feeding Climate Change," Oxfam, June 27, 2016, https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/feeding-climate-change.

- 39. Kelly April Tyrell, Study shows Brazil's soy moratorium still needed to preserve Amazon, University of Wisconsin, January 22, 2015, http://news.wisc.edu/study-shows-brazils-soy-moratorium-still-needed-to-preserve-amazon/.
- 40. Tom Young, "Malaysian palm oil destroying forests, report warns," The Guardian, February 2, 2011, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2011/feb/02/malaysian-palm-oil-forests.
- 41. United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, Agriculture's greenhouse gas emissions on the rise, April 11, 2014, http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/216137/icode/.
- 42. Christopher Ingraham and Howard Schneider, "Industry voices dominate the trade advisory system," Washington Post, February 27, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/special/business/trade-advisory-committees/.
- Holly, 43. Controversial Robert trade deal heavy draws U.S. lobbying from agribusiness, Investigate Midwest, November 13, 2015 http://investigatemidwest.org/2015/11/13/ controversial-trade-deal-draws-heavy-lobbying-from-u-s-agribusiness/.
- 44. United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, Making genetic diversity part of climate change adaptation, November 24, 2015, http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/344712/icode/.
- 45. Ben Lilliston, TPP fine print: biotech seed companies win again, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 16, 2015, http://www.iatp.org/blog/201511/tpp-fine-print-biotech-seed-companies-win-again.
- 46. International Treaty on Plant Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture, (Accessed August 12, 2016) http://www.planttreaty.org/content/overview.
- 47. Arnaud Costinot, Dave Donaldson and Cory Smith, "Evolving Comparative Advantage and the Impact of Climate Change in Agricultural Markets: Evidence from 1.7 Million Fields around the World," Journal of Political Economy, 2016, vol. 124, no, 1, http://economics.mit.edu/files/9717.
- 48. Sophia Murphy, Ben Lilliston and Mary Beth Lake, WTO Agreement on Agriculture: A Decade of Dumping, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, February 2005, http://www.iatp.org/files/451_2_48532.pdf.
- 49. Committee on Food Security High Level Panel of Experts on Food Security and Nutrition, Price Volatility and Food Security, July 19, 2011, http://www.fao.org/cfs/cfs-hlpe/reports/hlpe-price-volatility-and-food-security-report-elaboration-process/en/.
- 50. Cargill, "What are the implications of climate change for agriculture and Cargill?" (Accessed August 12, 2016), http://www.cargill.com/news/issues/food-security/climate-change/index.jsp.
- 51. Sophia Murphy, "Grain Reserves: A Smart Climate Adaptation Policy," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, December 1, 2010, http://www.iatp.org/documents/grain-reserves-a-smart-climate-adaptation-policy.
- 52. Sophia Murphy, What you need to know about the India-US agreement at the WTO, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 20, 2014, http://www.iatp.org/blog/201411/what-you-need-to-know-about-the-india-us-agreement-at-the-wto.
- 53. Sophia Murphy, Land grabs and fragile food systems: the role of globalization: , Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, February 20, 2013, http://www.iatp.org/documents/land-grabs-and-fragile-food-systems.
- 54. Rachel Thrasher and Timothy A. Wise, "TPP, Investment Agreements, and the Governance of Land," Triple Crisis, October 14, 2015, http://triplecrisis.com/trading-away-land-rights/.
- 55. Kanaga Raja, "Developing countries stress on importance of SSM," SUNS #8240, May 13, 2016, http://www.twn.my/title2/wto.info/2016/ti160512.htm.
- 56. Sophia Murphy, Agriculture on the road to Bali, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, September 10, 2013, http://www.iatp.org/documents/agriculture-on-the-road-to-bali.
- 57. Carbon Market Watch, Paris builds recognition for human rights obligations on climate action, December 22, 2015, http://carbonmarketwatch.org/news-paris-builds-recognition-for-human-rights-obligations-in-climate-action/.
- 58. Carin Smaller, Planting the Rights Seed: a human rights perspective on agriculture trade and the WTO, 3D and Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, March 2005, http://www.iatp.org/files/451_2_69823_0.pdf.
- 59. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food, Olivier De Schutter, Guiding principles on human rights impact assessments of trade and investment agreements, December 19, 2011, http://www.srfood.org/images/stories/pdf/officialreports/20120306_hria_en.pdf.

- 60. United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, Experts to consider human rights impact assessment of the proposed Continental Free Trade Area in Africa, All Africa, April 6, 2015, http://allafrica.com/stories/201504211151.html.
- 61. International Treaty on Plant Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture, http://www.planttreaty.org/.
- 62. Committee on Food Security High Level Panel of Experts on Food Security and Nutrition, Food Security and Climate Change, June 2012, http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/user_upload/hlpe/hlpe_documents/HLPE_Reports/HLPE-Report-3-Food_security_and_climate_change-June_2012.pdf.
- 63. UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food, Olivier De Schutter, Seed policies and the right to food: enhancing agrobiodiversity and encouraging innovation, July 23, 2009, http://www.srfood.org/images/stories/pdf/officialreports/20091021_report-ga64_seed-policies-and-the-right-to-food_en.pdf.
- 64. United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, Voluntary Guidelines on the Responsible Governance of Tenure, May 11, 2012, http://www.fao.org/nr/tenure/voluntary-quidelines/en/.
- 65. Land Portal web site, (Accessed August 12, 2016), http://landportal.info/.
- 66. Marianela Jarroud, Global guidelines on land tenure making headway in Latin America, Inter Press Service, April 6, 2016, http://www.ipsnews.net/2016/04/global-guidelines-on-land-tenure-making-headway-in-latin-america/.
- 67. United Nations Commission on Trade and Development, Trade and climate change policy beyond 2015, September 3, 2015, http://unctad.org/en/pages/newsdetails.aspx?OriginalVersionID=1071.
- 68. Mike Szabo, After Paris, UN's new light touch role on markets to help spawn carbon clubs, Carbon Pulse, December 15, 2015, http://carbon-pulse.com/13415/.
- 69. World Bank, Networked Carbon Markets, (accessed August 18, 2016), http://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/climatechange/brief/globally-networked-carbon-markets.
- 70. International Carbon Action Partnership, Status Report 2016, (accessed August 18, 2016).
- United States of America and Canada, U.S.-Canada ioint statement on climate, energy and arctic leadership, March 2016, http://www.pm.gc.ca/eng/news/2016/03/10/ 10, us-canada-joint-statement-climate-energy-and-arctic-leadership.
- 72. Satoshi Yoshida, Climate change, trade and emissions leakage: trade measures and climate agreements, Center for International Environment and Resource Policy, Tufts University, April 2014, http://fletcher.tufts.edu/~/media/Fletcher/Microsites/CIERP/Publications/2014/SDDG_Yoshida_MAr2014_9doc.pdf.
- 73. Center on Race, Poverty and the Environment, California's Air Resource Board Proposes Mandated Methane Reductions, April 11, 2016, http://www.crpe-ej.org/crpe/index.php/component/content/article/394-ca-methane-reductions.
- 74. Erik Katovich, Dairy in Crisis: TPP dumping on dairy farmers, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, April 7, 2016, http://www.iatp.org/documents/dairy-in-crisis-tpp-dumping-on-dairy-farmers.
- 75. Ben Weiss, Investors shouldn't overlook New Zealand, Marketwatch, March 6, 2012, http://www.marketwatch.com/story/worlds-largest-dairy-exporter-soon-on-sale-2012-03-06.
- 76. Mary Burfisher, John Dyck, Birgit Meade, Lorraine Mitchell, John Wainio, Steven Zahniser, Shawn Arita, and Jayson Beckman, Agriculture in the Trans-Pacific Partnership, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, October 2014, http://www.ers.usda.gov/publications/err-economic-research-report/err176.aspx.
- 77. Lisa Friedman, "Possible plan for imports from China, remains alive in House climate bill," New York Times, June 24, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/cwire/2009/06/24/24climatewire-possible-plan-for-tariffs-on-imports-from-ch-25103.html.
- 78. Beatriz Leycegui and Imanol Ramirez, "Identifying a WTO exception to incorporate climate clubs," Biores, Vol. 9, No. 7, September 18, 2015, http://www.ictsd.org/bridges-news/biores/news/identifying-a-wto-exception-to-incorporate-climate-clubs.
- 79. Cecile Toubeau, "Briefing: Environmental Goods Agreement," Transport & Energy, September 16, 2015, http://www.transportenvironment.org/publications/briefing-environmental-goods-agreement.
- 80. International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development, "Environmental goods agreement trade talks stall ahead of Nairobi ministerial," Biores, December 9, 2015, http://www.ictsd.org/bridges-news/biores/news/environmental-goods-agreement-trade-talks-stall-ahead-of-nairobi.

- 81. John Treat, "Bad Investments: Trading Away the Right to Energy Democracy," Public Services International, June 4, 2016, http://www.world-psi.org/en/bad-investments-trading-away-right-energy-democracy.
- 82. Frank Ackerman, "TTIP vs. Climate Policy: What is at Risk?" Global Development and Environment Institute at Tufts University, December 1, 2015, https://ase.tufts.edu/gdae/Pubs/rp/GC91Dec15Ackerman.pdf.
- 83. Greg Ip, "TPP is surprising vote of confidence in globalization," Wall Street Journal, October 21, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/tpp-is-surprising-vote-of-confidence-in-globalization-1445446966.
- 84. U.S. Trade Representative, "Trans-Pacific Partnership: National Treatment and Market Access for Goods," November 5, 2015, https://medium.com/the-trans-pacific-partnership/national-treatment-and-market-access-for-goods-741f0639c2de#.85j355tl8.
- 85. Bill Waren, "President Obama dodges Pacific trade deal threat to the environment," Friends of the Earth, January 21, 2016, https://medium.com/economic-policy-campaign/president-obama-dodges-pacific-trade-deal-threat-to-the-environment-7f9b4ff44c91#.6fx2pawk5.
- 86. Ilana Solomon and Ben Beachy, "Dirty Deal: How the Trans-Pacific Partnership Threatens Our Climate," Sierra Club, December 2015, https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/uploads-wysiwig/dirty-deal.pdf.
- 87. Chris Mooney, "The U.S. has been emitting a lot more methane than we thought, says EPA," Washington Post, April 15, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2016/04/15/epa-issues-large-upward-revision-to-u-s-methane-emissions/.
- 88. Haywood D. Schaffer and Daryll E. Ray, "Trade effects of bi-lateral trade agreements on US agriculture," Policy Pennings, Agriculture Policy Analysis Center at the University of Tennessee, December 31, 2015, http://www.agpolicy.org/weekcol/804.html.
- 89. Feedstuffs, "JBS USA opens expanded facilities in Utah," June 2, 2016, http://feedstuffs.com/story-jbs-usa-opens-expanded-facilities-utah-45-142100.
- 90. JoAnne Alumbaugh, "Prestage to build pork processing plant in lowa," Pork Network, March 21, 2016, http://www.porknetwork.com/news/prestage-build-pork-processing-plant-iowa.
- 91. Ben Lilliston, "Big Meat Swallows the Trans-Pacific Partnership," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 2014, http://www.iatp.org/files/2014_11_05_TTPBigMeat_BL.pdf.
- 92. U.S. Trade Representative, "Regulatory Coherence," Trans-Pacific Partnership, November 5, 2015, https://medium.com/the-trans-pacific-partnership/regulatory-coherence-6672076f307a#.5mo77eti2.
- 93. Sharon Treat, "State's Leadership on Health Food and Farming at Risk Under Proposed Trade Deals," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 19, 2015, http://www.iatp.org/documents/state%E2%80%99s-leadership-on-healthy-food-and-farming-at-risk-under-proposed-trade-deals#sthash.2obZfl5Z.dpuf.
- 94. Mieke Uyttendaele and Nynke Hofstra, "Impacts of Climate Change on Food Safety," Food Research International, v. 68, February 2015, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/09639969/68/supp/C.
- 95. M.C. Tirado, R. Clarke, L.A. Jaykus, A. McQuatters-Gollop, J.M. Frank, "Climate Change and Food Safety: A Review," Food Research International, v. 43, issue 7, August 2010, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0963996910002231.
- 96. "Food Safety: Additional Actions Needed to Help FDA Ensure the Safety of Imported Food," Highlights, General Accountability Office, February 27, 2015. http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-15-183.
- 97. "High Cost of Food-Borne Illness: New Study Provides State-by-State Breakdown." Ohio State University press release, June 3, 2015. http://cfaes.osu.edu/news/articles/high-cost-foodborne-illness-new-study-provides-state-by-state-breakdown This study, by former Food and Drug Administration economist Robert Scharff, employs FDA's methodology, which includes Quality of Adjusted Life Years (QALYs). The U.S. Department of Agriculture methodology for estimating the cost of foodborne illness does not include QALYs, and so estimated medical costs of non-fatal food-borne illness at \$14.1 billion in 2012. See Sandra Hoffman and Tobenna D. Anekwe, "Making Sense of Recent Cost of Food-Borne Illness Estimates," Economic Research Service, September 2013.
- 98. Steve Suppan, "Investigation No. TPA-105-001, Trans-Pacific Partnership: Likely Impact on the U.S. Economy and on Specific Industry Sectors," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, April 4, 2016, http://www.iatp.org/documents/investigation-no-tpa%E2%80%90105%E2%80%90001trans%E2%80%90pacific-partnership-agreement-likely-impact-on-the-us-ec.

- 100. National Academy of Sciences, Gene Drives on the Horizon, The National Academies Press, 2016, http://www.nap.edu/catalog/23405/gene-drives-on-the-horizon-advancing-science-navigating-uncertainty-and.
- 101. Steve Suppan, "The TPP SPS Chapter: Not a Model for the Rest of the World," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 12, 2015, http://www.iatp.org/documents/the-tpp-sps-chapter-not-a-%E2%80%9Cmodel-for-the-rest-of-the-world%E2%80%9D.
- 102. Public Citizen, "TPP Financial Stability Threats Unveiled: It's Worse Than We Thought," Public Citizen, November 2015, https://www.citizen.org/documents/analysis-tpp-financial-services-chapter-november-2015.pdf.
- 103. William Mauldin, "Bank Provisions in Pacific Trade Pact Draw Fire," Wall Street Journal, October 27, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/bank-provisions-in-pacific-trade-pact-draw-fire-1445972593.
- 104. Kate Kizer, "Rootstrikers Blasts Newly Revealed Collutsion Between Obama Administration and Big Banks on Financial Provisions of the TPP," Common Dreams, May 27, 2016, http://www.commondreams.org/newswire/2016/05/27/rootstrikers-blasts-newly-revealed-collusion-between-obama-administration-and.
- 105. Steve Suppan, Excessive Speculation in Agricultural Commodities, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, April 28, 2011, http://www.iatp.org/documents/excessive-speculation-in-agriculture-commodities.
- 106. Steve Suppan, Speculating on Carbon: The Next Toxic Asset, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 30, 2009, http://www.iatp.org/documents/speculating-on-carbon-the-next-toxic-asset.
- 107. Ralph Vartarbedian, "State Cap-and-Trade Auction Falls Short, Hurting Bullet Train," Los Angeles Times, May 25, 2016, http://www.latimes.com/local/california/la-me-cap-trade-20160525-snap-story.html.
- 108. Public Citizen, "TPP Financial Stability Threats Unveiled: It's Worse Than We Thought," Public Citizen, November 2015, https://www.citizen.org/documents/analysis-tpp-financial-services-chapter-november-2015.pdf.
- 109. Task Force on Climate-Related Financial Disclosures, (Accessed August 15, 2016) https://www.fsb-tcfd.org/.
- 110. International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science, and Technology for Development, 2008, http://www.unep.org/dewa/Assessments/Ecosystems/IAASTD/tabid/105853/Defa.
- 111. International Panel of Experts on Sustainable Food Systems, From Uniformity to Diversity, June 2016, http://www.ipes-food.org/images/Reports/UniformityTo-Diversity_ExecSummary.pdf.
- 112. Amy Mayer, "Possible class action in seed case could include most US corn growers," Harvest Public Media, May 7, 2016, http://harvestpublicmedia.org/content/possible-class-action-seed-case-could-include-most-us-corngrowers#.V0ivw_krLIU.
- 113. P. J. Huffstutter, "Japan, South Korea Blog U.S. Wheat Varieties Over GMO Concerns: USDA," Reuters, August 1, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-wheat-gmo-idUSKCN10C3CH.
- 114. Steve Suppan, "The TPP SPS Chapter: Not a Model for the Rest of the World," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 12, 2015, http://www.iatp.org/documents/the-tpp-sps-chapter-not-a-%E2%80%9Cmodel-for-the-rest-of-the-world%E2%80%9D.
- 115. Inside U.S. Trade, "Novel TPP Provisions Aim Prevent Ag Biotech "LLP" Rejections," November 17, 2015, http://insidetrade.com/daily-news/novel-tpp-provisions-aim-prevent-ag-biotech-llp-rejections.
- 116. Lim Li Lin and Lim Li Ching, The TPPA Provides for Illegal GMO Contamination of our Food, Third World Network, January 2016, http://www.twn.my/title2/briefing_papers/nontwn/TWN%20Briefing%20paper_TPPA_LLP.pdf.
- 117. Ben Lilliston, Obama Undermines Climate Efforts in Solar Trade Dispute, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, February 25, 2016, http://www.iatp.org/blog/201602/obama-undermines-climate-efforts-in-solar-trade-dispute.
- 118. Public Citizen, Initial Analysis of Key TPP Chapters, November 2015, https://www.citizen.org/documents/analysis-tpp-text-november-2015.pdf.
- 119. Inside U.S. Trade, "USTR Notice of TPP Legal Changes Breaks New Ground Only on MPF Reform," April 7, 2016, http://insidetrade.com/inside-us-trade/ustr-notice-tpp-legal-changes-breaks-new-ground-only-mpf-reform.
- 120. Chris Wold, Empty Promises and Missed Opportunities: An Assessment of the Environment Chapter of the Trans-Pacific Partnership," January 4, 2016, https://law.lclark.edu/live/files/20857-assessing-the-tpp-environmental-chapter.
- 121. Ibid.

99. Ibid.

- 122. U.S. Trade Representative, Bipartisan Trade Deal, May 2007, https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/factsheets/2007/asset_upload_file127_11319.pdf.
- 123. Center for International Environmental Law, The Trans-Pacific Partnership and the Environment: An Assessment of Commitments and Trade Agreement Enforcement, November 2015, http://www.ciel.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/TPP-Enforcement-Analysis-Nov2015.pdf.
- 124. Chris Wold, Empty Promises and Missed Opportunities: An Assessment of the Environment Chapter of the Trans-Pacific Partnership," January 4, 2016, https://law.lclark.edu/live/files/20857-assessing-the-tpp-environmental-chapter.

125. Ibid

- 126. Center for International Environmental Law, The Trans-Pacific Partnership and the Environment: An Assessment of Commitments and Trade Agreement Enforcement, November 2015, http://www.ciel.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/TPP-Enforcement-Analysis-Nov2015.pdf.
- 127. Simon Terry, The Environment Under TPPA Governance, New Zealand Expert Paper series number 4, January 2016, https://tpplegal.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/ep4-environment.pdf.
- $128. Wood Mackenzie, LNG: 2015 in Review, January 2016, http://www.woodmac.com/content/portal/energy/highlights/wk1__15/Wood%20 Mackenzie%20 Report%20 LNG%202015%20 in%20 review%20 docx_.pdf?webSyncID=e9656206-673c-458e-9689-b6a4906435ee&sessionGUID=ffb97ee7-854c-4b24-85b9-711de545 dbac.$
- 129. Matt Siegel, "Australia Announces A\$1 billion Clean Energy Fund, in Break With Past," Reuters, March 22, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-australia-climatechange-idUSKCN0WP03N.
- 130. Katharine Murphy, "Trans-Pacific Provisions Questionable, says Productivity Commission," The Guardian, July 25, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2016/jul/25/trans-pacific-partnership-provisions-questionable-says-productivity-commission.
- 131. Jerrod Hepburn, "US Investors Mired in Australian Dispute Contend that State-to-State Consultations, If Launched, Must Be Followed by Investor-State Arbitration," Investment Arbitration Reporter, December 1, 2015, http://www.iareporter.com/articles/us-investors-mired-in-australian-dispute-contend-that-state-to-state-consultations-if-launched-must-be-followed-by-investor-state-arbitration/.
- $132. \ Chris Merrit, "Nucoal to Cloud US Trade Talks After ICAC, Barry O'Farrell Move, The Australian, April 1, 2016, http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/foreign-affairs/nucoal-to-cloud-us-trade-talks-after-icac-barry-ofarrell-move/news-story/b58a5a49eae480bf4e87240aafffb792.$
- 133. James Paton, "Burying Pollution Tested with 1.5 billion Project in Australia, Bloomberg, April 19, 2016, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-04-19/burying-pollution-tested-with-1-5-billion-project-in-australia.
- 134. Michael Slezak, "Australia's Biggest Banks Pump Billions Into Fossil Fuels Despite Climate Pledges," The Guardian, February 26, 2016, http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/feb/26/australias-biggest-banks-pump-billions-into-fossil-fuels-despite-climate-pledges?mc_cid=642de778f0&mc_eid=8e05e00ead.
- 135. Rob Taylor, "Australia Approves Sale of Biggest Dairy to China Investor," Wall Street Journal, February 23, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/australia-approves-sale-of-biggest-dairy-producer-to-china-investor-1456194877.
- 136. Quratul-Ain Bandial and Bandar Seri Begawan, "Brunei Maintains Lowest Deforestation Rate in ASEAN," Brunei Times, December 8, 2011, http://www.bt.com.bn/news-national/2011/12/08/brunei-maintains-lowest-deforestation-rate-asean.
- 137. Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, Peer Review on Energy Efficiency in Brunei Darassalam, November 2013, http://www.ewg.apec.org/documents/EWG46.PEER%20Review%20Brunei%20Darussalam%20Final%20Report.pdf.
- 138. World Trade Organization, Summary Report on Brunei Darassalam, WT/TPR/S/309, https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/tpr_e/s309_sum_e.pdf.
- 139. PBL Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency and European Commission Joint Research Centre, Trends in Global CO2 Emissions, 2014 Report, http://edgar.jrc.ec.europa.eu/news_docs/jrc-2014-trends-in-global-co2-emissions-2014-report-93171.pdf.
- 140. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/03/world/americas/guatemalan-womens-claims-put-focus-on-canadian-firms-conduct-abroad.html?hpw&r-ref=world&action=click&pgtype=Homepage&module=well-region®ion=bottom-well&WT.nav=bottom-well.

- 141. AgCanada, Ottawa's new GHG goals eye fertilizer and chemical sectors, May 16, 2015, http://www.agcanada.com/daily/ottawas-new-ghg-goal-eyes-fertilizer-chem-sectors.
- 142. Jeff Brady and Scott Horsley, What you need pipeline. know about the keystone χl National Public Radio. November 17, 2014, http://www.npr.org/2014/11/17/364727163/ what-you-need-to-know-about-the-keystone-xl-oil-pipeline.
- 143. CBC News, ExxonMobil's NAFTA win over oil R & D called "corporate bullying," March 6, 2015, http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/exxonmobil-s-nafta-win-over-oil-r-d-called-corporate-bullying-1.2984879.
- 144. Ben Lilliston, New NAFTA rulings favor corporations over community values, environment, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, April 7, 2015, http://www.iatp.org/blog/201504/new-nafta-rulings-favor-corporations-over-community-values-environment.
- 145. Observatory of Economic Complexity, Chile Profile, MIT Media Lab, (accessed August 17, 2016), http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/chl/.
- 146. The Economist, "Copper solution," April 27, 2013, http://www.economist.com/news/business/21576714-mining-industry-has-enriched-chile-its-future-precarious-copper-solution.
- 147. Marianela Jarroud, "Mining and logging companies leaving all of Chile without water," The Guardian, April 24, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/apr/24/mining-logging-chile-without-water.
- 148. Mark Dearn and Meera Karunananthan, "Privatizing public services is no way to find sustainable development," The Guardian, May 21, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2015/may/21/privatisation-public-services-sustainable-development-investor-state-dispute-settlement.
- 149. Nikkei Asian Review, "With ban lifted, Cosmo to import U.S. oil," January 19, 2016, http://asia.nikkei.com/Markets/Commodities/With-ban-lifted-Cosmo-to-import-US-oil.
- 150. Mayumi Negishi, "Japan steps on gas in bid to reshape LNG market," Wall Street Journal, June 19, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/japan-steps-on-gas-in-bid-to-reshape-lng-market-1466325065.
- 151. Aaron Sheldrick and Osamu Tsukimori, "Japan doubles down on coal power as trading houses curb investment," Reuters, January 16, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-coal-idUSKCN0Z22VR?utm_source=Daily+Carbon+Briefing&utm_campaign=d5e3927e13-cb_daily&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_876aab4fd7-d5e3927e13-303467725.
- 152. Japan Times, Japan to get more coal-fired power plants thanks to Environment Ministry policy reversal, February 9, 2016, http://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2016/02/09/national/japan-to-get-more-coal-fired-power-plants-thanks-to-environment-ministry-policy-reversal/#.VruyAPkrLIU.
- 153. Julie Makinen, "No TPP deal? Some Japanese farmers say all the better for them," Los Angeles Times," July 5, 2016, http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fi-japan-tpp-20160705-snap-htmlstory.html.
- 154. United Nations Collaborative Program on Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation in Developing Countries, Malaysia profile, (accessed August 17, 2016), http://www.unredd.net/index.php?option=com_country&view=countries&id=31&Itemid=590.
- 155. Tom Young, "Malaysian palm oil destroying forests, report warns," The Guardian, February 2, 20111, http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2011/feb/02/malaysian-palm-oil-forests.
- 156. Ben Beachy, Sharks, tigers and elephants: new analysis reveals TPP threats to endangered species, Sierra Club, December 7, 2015, http://www.sierraclub.org/compass/2015/12/sharks-tigers-and-elephants-new-analysis-reveals-tpp-threats-endangered-species.
- 157. Pratap Chatterjee, Malaysian palm oil giant, IOI, suspended by industry body over environmental record, Corpwatch, April 11, 2016, http://www.corpwatch.org/article.php?id=16073.
- 158. Philip Jacobsen, Malaysian palm pil giant under pressure after Cargill ultimatum, Mongabay, June 28, 2016, https://news.mongabay.com/2016/06/malaysian-palm-oil-giant-under-pressure-after-cargill-ultimatum/.
- 159. Oliver Milman, "The palm oil plantations powering communities and tackling climate change," The Guardian, September 15, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/2015/sep/15/palm-oil-plantations-climate-change-electricity-generation-methane-capture.
- 160. Richard Paddock, "Justice Dept. rejects account of how Malaysia's leader acquired millions," New York Times, July 23, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/23/world/asia/malaysia-1mdb-najib-razak.html?ref=business&_r=0.

- 161. Charlie Fanning, Trade or human rights? Integrity of State Department trafficking report sill an open question," AFL-CIO, June 30, 2016, http://www.aflcio.org/Blog/Global-Action/Trade-or-Human-Rights-Integrity-of-State-Department-Trafficking-Report-Still-an-Open-Question.
- 162. Darius Dixon, "How Trump's wall will hurt U.S. energy companies," Politico, July 11, 2016, http://www.politico.com/story/2016/07/donald-trump-wall-mexico-energy-225345.
- 163. Patrice Hill, "Mexico could make North America world leader in oil production," Washington Times, September 12, 2013, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2013/sep/12/mexico-could-make-north-america-the-world-leader-i/.
- 164. Derrell Peel, "Mexican beef exports continue to grow with new Sukarne operation, Meatingplace, April 4, 2016, http://www.meatingplace.com/Industry/News/Details/65581.
- Pattrick Smellie, 165. Jonathan Underhill and Farmers need to invest more in climate change science, Business Scoop. 22. 2016. http://business.scoop.co.nz/2016/03/22/ March farmers-need-to-invest-more-in-climate-change-science-key/.
- 166. Greenpeace, The changing face of New Zealand farming: Why boom and bust is not working," June 2009, http://www.greenpeace.org/new-zealand/Global/new-zealand/report/2009/6/new-zealand-farming-and-climat.pdf.
- 167. Andrea Fox, U.S. dairy lobby attacks Fonterra monopoly, NZ Farmer, March 20, 2010, http://www.stuff.co.nz/business/farming/3478643/US-dairy-lobby-attacks-Fonterra-monopoly.
- 168. Fonterra, About our partners, (accessed August 17, 2016), www.fonterra.com/global/en/About/Our+Partners.
- 169. Bryan Smith and Gerard Horgan, Area of forest at risk from deforestation, Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, New Zealand, August 2006, http://maxa.maf.govt.nz/climatechange/reports/area-at-risk/area-of-forest-at-risk-of-def.pdf.
- 170. New Zealand Foreign Affairs and Trade, Trans-Pacific Partnership: National Interest Analysis, January 25, 2016, https://www.tpp.mfat.govt.nz/assets/docs/TPP%20National%20Interest%20Analysis.pdf.
- 171. Ibid.
- 172. Barry Coates, Rod Oram, Dr. Goeff Bertram and Professor Tim Hazledine, The Economics of the TPPA, New Zealand Expert Series, January 2016, https://tpplegal.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/ep5-economics.pdf.
- 173. Stian Reklev, Report brands New Zealand carbon cheats over use of dodgy ERUs, Carbon Pulse, April 17, 2016, http://carbon-pulse.com/18506/?utm_source=CP+Daily&utm_campaign=42c7ecfdc3-CPdaily18042016&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a9d8834f72-42c7ecfdc3-110249649.
- 174. Brian Fallow, "Deforestation intensions soar with carbon prices low," New Zealand Herald, April 15, 2013, http://www.nzherald.co.nz/business/news/article.cfm?c_id=3&objectid=10877519.
- 175. Dan Collyns, "Peru's forests store more CO2 than U.S. emits in a year, research shows," The Guardian, November 12, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/nov/12/perus-forests-store-more-co2-than-us-emits-in-a-year-research-shows.
- 176. Climate Action Tracker, Peru, (Accessed August 17, 2016), http://climateactiontracker.org/countries/peru.html.
- 177. Clifford Krauss, "China's hunger for commodities wanes, and pain spreads among producers," New York Times, January 10, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/10/business/international/chinas-hunger-for-commodities-wanes-and-pain-spreads-among-producers.html.
- 178. Center for International Environmental Law, Environmental risks and human rights violations in Peru: mining in Calendin, October 13, 2015, http://www.ciel.org/environmental-risks-and-human-rights-violations-in-peru-mining-in-celendin/.
- 179. Jonathan Kaiman, "Peru has copper. China wants it. And now Betto Chahuayllo is dead," Los Angeles Times, February 25, 2016, http://www.latimes.com/world/mexico-americas/la-fg-peru-china-mining-20160224-story.html.
- 180. Reuters, Talisman Energy leaving Peru as it continues to shed assets, September 13, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/talisman-peru-idUSL1E8KDOSK20120914.
- 181. Dan Collyns, "Peru's forests store more CO2 than U.S. emits in a year, research shows," The Guardian, November 12, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/nov/12/perus-forests-store-more-co2-than-us-emits-in-a-year-research-shows.

- 182. Environmental Investigation Agency, Implementation and Enforcement Failures in the US-Peru Free Trade Agreement Allows Illegal Logging Crisis to Continue, June 2015, http://eia-global.org/images/uploads/Implementation_and_Enforcement_Failures_in_the_US-Peru_Free_Trade_Agreement_%28FTA%29_Allows_Illegal_Logging_Crisis_to_Continue.pdf.
- 183. David Hill, "Palm oil firms in Peru plan to clear 23,000 hectares of primary forest," The Guardian, March 7, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/environment/andes-to-the-amazon/2015/mar/07/palm-oil-peru-23000-hectares-primary-forest.
- 184. Joseph Stiglitz and Adam Hersh, Don't let TPP lock Peru into unequal trade, Third World Network, October 1, 2015, http://www.twn.my/title2/intellectual_property/info.service/2015/ip151001.htm.
- 185. Andrew Martin, Coup d'Etat to trade seen in billionaire toxic lead fight, Bloomberg, May 9, 2013, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2013-05-09/rennert-800-million-toxic-lead-fight-roils-global-trade.
- 186. Mark Melin, Hedge fund buys Peru's defaulted debt, Value Walk, October 7, 2015, http://www.valuewalk.com/2015/10/peru-defaulted-debt/.
- 187. Jubiliee USA Network, Hedge fund threatens trade tribunal to sue Peru for old military debt, October 9, 2015, http://www.jubileeusa.org/press/press-item/article/hedge-fund-threatens-trade-tribunal-to-sue-peru-for-old-military-debt. html
- 188. Tess Riley, World's largest palm oil trader criticized for lack of progress on deforestation, The Guardian, January 26, 2016, http://www.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/2016/jan/26/worlds-largest-palm-oil-trader-criticised-progress-deforestation-wilmar.
- 189. Guarav Raghuvanshi, "Singapore builds higher as seas, temperatures rise," Wall Street Journal, July 11, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/singapore-builds-higher-as-seas-temperatures-rise-1468210946.
- 190. Environmental Protection Agency, US-GHG Inventory, 2016, http://www3.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/US-GHG-Inventory-2016-Main-Text.pdf.
- $191.\,Joel\,Reynolds,$ Pebble Mine: Canadian mining company threatens to stick U.S. taxpayers with costs of "potentially catastrophic" mining scheme, Huffington Post, June 13, 2016, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/joel-reynolds/pebble-mine-canadian-mini_b_10441928.html.
- 192. Ben Beachy, Want to keep fossil fuels in the ground? Stop these trade deals," Sierra Club, March 23, 2016, http://www.sierraclub.org/compass/2016/03/want-keep-fossil-fuels-ground-stop-these-trade-deals.
- 193. Oil Change International, A Bridge too far: how Appalachian basin gas pipeline expansion will undermine U.S. climate goals, July 2016, http://priceofoil.org/content/uploads/2016/07/bridge_too_far_report_05_web_Finalv2.pdf.
- 194. Julie Dermansky, United States on path to becoming major exporter of natural gas despite climate impacts, Desmog, February 17, 2016, http://www.desmogblog.com/2016/02/17/united-states-path-becoming-major-exporter-natural-gas-despite-climate-impacts.
- 195. Timothy Cama, First natural gas export shipment to depart the U.S., The Hill, February 24, 2016, http://thehill.com/policy/energy-environment/270639-first-natural-gas-export-shipment-to-depart.
- 196. Environmental Protection Agency, US-GHG Inventory, 2016, https://www3.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/US-GHG-Inventory-2016-Main-Text.pdf.
- 197. Ben Lilliston, Obama Undermines Climate Efforts in Solar Trade Dispute, Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, February 25, 2016, http://www.iatp.org/blog/201602/obama-undermines-climate-efforts-in-solar-trade-dispute.
- 198. Government of Vietnam, Intended Nationally Determined Contribution of Vietnam, September 30, 2015, http://www4.unfccc.int/submissions/INDC/Published%20Documents/Viet%20Nam/1/VIETNAM'S%20INDC.pdf.
- 199. Ed King, Vietnam to phase out coal, invest in gas and renewables, Climate Home, January 25, 2016, http://www.climatechangenews.com/2016/01/25/vietnam-phase-coal-invest-gas-renewables/.
- 200. Global Coal Plant Tracker, Vietnam, (accessed August 18, 2016) http://endcoal.org/tracker/.
- 201. Richard Smith, DDG exports to Vietnam surge, DTN, June 20, 2016, https://www.dtnpf.com/agriculture/web/ag/news/article/2016/06/20/us-dominates-ddg-shipments-vietnam?referrer=NLBestOf.
- 202. Vietnam News, Farming eyes local market ahead of TPP, November 30, 2015, http://farmlandgrab.org/post/view/25552.

- 203. Vietnam Net, Japan eyes TPP investment in VN agriculture, July 7, 2016, http://english.vietnamnet.vn/fms/business/159988/japan-eyes-tpp-investment-in-vn-agriculture.html.
- 204. Public Citizen, The Trade Act, (accessed August 18, 2016), http://www.citizen.org/trade/tradeact/.
- 205. Alternative Trade Mandate Alliance, Trade: a time for a new vision, April 24, 2013, https://www.tni.org/files/download/trade-time_for_a_new_vision.pdf.